



WHEATON NORTH
HIGH SCHOOL
701 W. THOMAS ROAD
WHEATON, IL 60187
(630)784-7300
WWW.WNHS.ORG



WHEATON, IL 60189 (630)682-2000 WWW.CUSD200.ORG



WHEATON WARRENVILLE SOUTH HIGH SCHOOL

1920 S. WIESBROOK ROAD
WHEATON, IL 60189
(630)784-7200
WWW.WWSHS.ORG

2022-23 HIGH SCHOOL HANDBOOK

COMMUNITY UNIT SCHOOL DISTRICT 200

Most of the information referenced in this student handbook is based on Board of Education policy. A complete policy manual is posted on the District's website www.cusd200.org.

Policy manuals are also available for review in each of the District's schools and at the School Service Center, 130 W. Park Ave., Wheaton, 60189.

School rules published in this handbook are subject to such changes as needed to ensure continued compliance with Federal, State or local regulations and are subject to review and alteration as may become necessary for the routine operation of the school. Not all rules of behavior can be written and inserted in a handbook; however, students are expected to follow rules and not violate the rights of others.

Annually, parents will be asked in ParentVue to acknowledge they know where to locate the contents of this handbook should they need it. All handbooks are located under the Parents tab of the District website and each school website.

Table of Contents

Telephone Directory	03
General School Information	04
Attendance	11
Dress Code	15
Bus Service	17
Parking	18
Health Services	18
Support Services	23
Course Information	25
Student Achievement	27
Graduation Requirements	28
Athletics and Activities	29
Discipline Policies and Procedures	36
Records	51
District Technology	54
Residency & Homeless Information	58
Uniform Grievance & Complaints	59
Notice of Non-Discrimination	62



SCHOOL TO INSERT TELEPHONE DIRECTORY



General School Information

ACCELERATED PLACEMENT PROGRAM

The District provides for an Accelerated Placement Program (APP) for qualified students. It provides students with an educational setting with curriculum options that are usually reserved for students who are older or in higher grades than the student. Accelerated placement includes but may not be limited to: early entrance to kindergarten or first grade, accelerating a student in a single subject and grade acceleration. Participation is open to all students who demonstrate high ability and who may benefit from accelerated placement. It is not limited to students who have been identified as gifted or talented. Please contact the building principal for additional information.

The Superintendent or designee shall annually notify the community, parent(s)/guardian(s), students, and school personnel about the APP, the process for referring a student for possible evaluation for accelerated placement, and the methods used to determine whether a student is eligible for accelerated placement. Notification may: (a) include varied communication methods, such as student handbooks and District or school websites; (b) be provided in multiple languages, as appropriate.

CHILD ABUSE REPORTING

When a school staff member has reasonable cause to suspect a student has suffered physical or sexual abuse or neglect, he/she is required to report that suspicion to the Illinois Department of Children and Family Services Hotline, 1-800-25-ABUSE (800-252-2873). The "reporter" of the suspect case is protected by law, and his/her anonymity and confidentiality is maintained. School personnel is not obligated by law to inform parents when they report suspected child abuse or neglect.

CLOSED CAMPUS

Both high school campuses maintain a closed campus. Students are required to remain at school during their lunch period.

ELEVATORS

Use of the elevators is limited to students with physical disabilities. Elevator keys may be obtained in the Nurse's Office.

EMERGENCY SCHOOL CLOSINGS

The decision to close school because of snow, extreme cold, or another emergency will be made as close to 6 a.m. as possible. You will receive an automated phone call from the Superintendent or designee announcing the closing. Every effort will be made to send the announcement the evening before the closing, but weather conditions may require a later decision and the call may reach your home around 6 a.m.

Families may also access the District website, www.cusd200.org and social media channels Facebook (www.facebook.com/district200) and Twitter (@cusd200) for closing information. Local radio and TV stations will also be informed and announcements can be found there. Closing information is also available by phone at 847-238-1234 or online at www.EmergencyClosings.com. Families can also sign up for personalized email notification at www.EmergencyClosings.com. Please listen to these announcements carefully as there are several District 200 school systems in the metropolitan area.

If it is necessary to close school once classes begin, students will be dismissed based on information in ParentVue. While the school will make every attempt to reach parents, it is not always possible. In those cases, the emergency contact information in ParentVue will be used. Please be certain that ParentVUE has current names and phone numbers of your family's emergency contacts. It is suggested that you discuss these emergency arrangements with your child.



E-LEARNING

Public Act 101-0012 also allows school districts statewide to utilize e-learning days in lieu of emergency days.

The State Superintendent has determined that days of instruction during a public health emergency must include at least 5 clock hours.

Asynchronous learning is an approach where teachers and students are not online at the same time. The teacher provides learning resources and tasks so students can access the conversation and content anytime.

Synchronous learning is an approach where teachers and students are online at the same time with a set schedule. The teacher provides learning and resources during set class time.

Each EC-5 classroom teacher will create an E-Learning schedule based on the District 200 instructional frameworks below.

Please click on this link for a detailed schedule and times for the CUSD 200 E-Learning Days.

ERIN'S LAW

Per the Illinois School Code, all students in grades Pre-K through 12 will receive age-appropriate instruction addressing both sexual harassment and sexual abuse.

FIRE DRILLS

Periodic fire drills are held to ensure student safety. Detailed instructions are issued in the faculty hand-book to each teacher and are explained to the students on the opening days of school. All students should become familiar with the fire exit from every classroom to which they are assigned. Students should be familiar with a few basic rules:

- Walk rapidly and quietly;
- Keep at least 100 feet from the building once outside;
- · Do not block roads or accesses to the building;
- Do not re-enter the building until an all-clear signal is given;
- Tampering with fireboxes anywhere in the building is a violation of the Wheaton Fire Code and the District's Code of Conduct; Knowingly transmitting a false fire alarm constitutes a felony and individuals will be charged under the full extent of the law for such transmission. In addition, students will be subject to disciplinary action pursuant to the District's Code of Conduct.

FOODS IN SCHOOL

Foods brought into school during school hours shall comply with allergy policy 7.285. Only non-edible items will be used for rewards and incentives in the classroom unless previously approved by the building administration.

FREE AND REDUCED LUNCH

Free and reduced-price lunches are available to students whose family size and income meet State guidelines. Application forms are available in the school office. (Policy 4.130)



GRADE APPEALS

A student or parent/guardian of a student has a right to appeal a teacher's final grade. Progress grades cannot be appealed because they are not final grades. The process for appealing a final grade is as follows:

- 1. The student/parent/guardian must begin the appeal by contacting the teacher to discuss the grounds on which it is believed a change in grade is justified. This must be done within three weeks of the conclusion of the semester.
- 2. If the conversation with the teacher does not satisfactorily resolve the situation, the parent/guardian may appeal, in writing, to the department chair within five days of the meeting with the teacher.
- 3. If the situation is not resolved with the department chair, the parent/guardian may appeal, in writing, to the appropriate assistant principal within five days of the department chair's decision. The decision of the assistant principal will be final.

Should an appeal result in a change in grade, notification shall be given to the teacher concerning the nature and reason for the change. The student/parent/guardian may stop the appeal at any stage of the process.

GRADING AND PROMOTION

- Every teacher shall maintain an evaluation record for each student in the teacher's classroom.
- The final grade assigned by the teacher cannot be changed by an administrator without notifying the teacher. Reasons for changing a student's final grade include:
- · a miscalculation of test scores;
- a technical error in assigning a particular grade or score;
- the teacher agrees that the student may do an extra work assignment and its evaluation impacts the grade;
- an inappropriate grading system used to determine the grade; or
- an inappropriate grade based on an appropriate grading system.
- Should a grade change be made, the administrator making the change must sign the changed record.
- It is the policy of the Board of Education not to promote students to the next higher grade level based upon age or any other social reasons not related to the academic performance of the students. The decision to promote or retain students in any class shall be based on successful completion of the curriculum, attendance, performance based on the Illinois Standards and Assessment Tests and the District's national standardized achievement test, principal and teacher observation, assessment and recommendation. The administration will determine the weight to be given these criteria.

IDENTIFICATION CARDS

Each student is issued an Identification Card (I.D.) upon entering school. The student must carry this card at all times as positive identification of enrollment at each high school campus. For safety and security reasons, staff members may request that students produce their identification cards at any time, without notice or warning. Students who fail to produce identification cards are subject to disciplinary action. If the card is lost, it must be reported to the Attendance Office. Students may obtain a replacement card in the Attendance Office (South) or the LLC (North) for a fee of \$5.00. Identification cards are required to enter many school events.

LIBRARY SERVICES

The library is open Monday through Friday from 6:30 a.m. until 3:30 p.m. Students are encouraged to use the resources of the library. Students may check out materials using their ID or ID number. Each student is responsible for all materials checked out on his/her account. Please see the library website for additional information.



LOCKERS

Students are assigned lockers at fall registration. Students are not allowed to share lockers. Lockers are the property of the school and are to be used only for the purpose of storing school-related items (books, supplies, outdoor garments). Combination padlocks are also issued by the school to be used by the students. These locks are to remain with the assigned locker and are to be used for a student's entire high school career. Students may only use locks issued by the school unless a special circumstance exists and an administrator has given prior approval. Any other lock will be removed. If a student loses his/her lock, the student must pay for the replacement of the lock.

Students should have no expectation of privacy in their lockers. Students' lockers may be inspected at any time with or without the students' knowledge or consent. A search may include the use of trained canines.

The school attempts to safeguard students against theft. However, the school cannot assume responsibility for losses. Students are urged not to keep valuables or money in their lockers. Students should keep their lockers locked at all times and should not share locker combinations with other students. Students are held responsible for lockers that are defaced or damaged in any manner.

Any mechanical problems should be reported immediately to the appropriate office - Deans Office (South) or Student Support Services Office (North).

LOST AND FOUND

Lost and Found areas are located in different areas throughout each high school. Please see the Deans Office for exact locations. Items in the Lost and Found are kept for one month, and if not claimed by that time, clothing items are given to a local charity, school items are distributed to needy students, and all other items are discarded in accordance with health standards. Unclaimed keys are mechanically destroyed so that they cannot be used. The school holds no responsibility for items held or discarded through lost and found services.

OBLIGATIONS

Any student obligation remaining at the end of the school year, such as lost textbook fees, payment of lab fees, etc. should be paid at the Treasurer's Office.

PUBLICATIONS

School-sponsored publications and productions are part of the curriculum and are not a public forum for general student use. School authorities may edit or delete material that is inconsistent with the District's educational mission.

All student media shall comply with the ethics and rules of responsible journalism. Text that is libelous, obscene, invades the privacy of others, conflicts with the basic educational mission of the school, is socially inappropriate, is inappropriate due to the maturity of the students, or is materially disruptive to the educational process will not be tolerated.

The author's name will accompany personal opinions and editorial statements. An opportunity for the expression of differing opinions from those published/produced will be provided within the same media.



NON-SCHOOL-SPONSORED PUBLICATIONS

Students may distribute non-school-sponsored written material at school in accordance with the school's distribution rules. Students may not, however, distribute at school written material that:

- Is obscene or libelous, invades the privacy of others, will cause substantial disruption to the proper and orderly operation and discipline of the school or school activities, or advocates conduct otherwise inconsistent with shared values of a civilized social order, or
- Religious material that other students could reasonably believe is school-sponsored or endorsed.

Distribution "at school" includes distribution on school property or at school-related activities. Students should be warned that they are responsible for the content of their publications and that they may be subject to lawsuits for printing libel, slander, obscenity, known falsehoods, reckless disregard for the truth, or defamation. Students who distribute forbidden material or who write or publish such material for distribution at school engage in gross disobedience and misconduct and may be disciplined. No written or printed material may be distributed or posted in the school building or on school grounds without the permission of the administration that may designate time, place, manner and conditions of such distribution, in order to avoid interference with the regular school process. The school shall require that all printed matter and petitions distributed on school property bear the name of the sponsoring organization and the name of one individual in the organization.

SAFETY DRILLS

Each school has developed an emergency plan to help ensure the safety of children in the event of a fire or other disasters, such as a tornado or a building intruder. This plan is rehearsed by the staff and students at various times during the year and will include a law enforcement drill and building evacuations. Each school has designated an emergency evacuation site where students will be moved until the school can be safely occupied. Students will not be released from school at the normal dismissal time if a tornado warning (not a watch) is in effect. Students will remain at the school under this condition until such time they may safely be dismissed.

The law enforcement drill will be announced in advance and a student's parent/guardian may elect to exclude their child from participating in this drill.

SECURITY CAMERAS

The District 200 Board of Education authorizes the use of video surveillance cameras and monitors on District property to maintain the health, safety and welfare of students, staff, visitors and school property, and to deter inappropriate conduct. District property includes the school building, parking lots and grounds, and school-owned vehicles. The cameras monitor public locations such as hallways, stairwells, the cafeteria and commons, school buses and exterior locations of the building. They are not installed in bathrooms or locker rooms. Video recordings will be viewed by authorized District personnel only, except where they are requested by or provided to law enforcement agencies in appropriate situations. Students are prohibited from tampering with electronic recording devices.



SCHOOL DANCES

Both high schools sponsor dances each year. All school rules apply at all dances, regardless of the location of the dance. Formal attire is appropriate only for the Junior-Senior Prom. Students are reminded that Homecoming and other dances are casual events that do not require formal attire.

Dances are school-sponsored events, and as such, all school rules for behavior and participation apply to our students and their guests, even if those guests are not students at either of the two high schools. If students are under school suspension for any reason on the date of a dance, they will not be allowed to attend that event. Students wishing to bring a guest who is not a Wheaton North or Wheaton Warrenville South student must obtain a copy of the Guest Registration Form and have it completely filled out at the time of ticket purchase and return it prior to the date of the dance. Guests must be no younger than a freshman in high school or older than 20 years of age.

The school prom is currently a "privilege" for junior and senior students at Wheaton North and Wheaton Warrenville South and is not to be considered a student's right. Because of enrollment factors, the management of prom with potentially 1,200 students is beyond the scope of the school. Consequently, the invitation to attend the prom will be given to juniors and seniors and their guests only.

Appropriate dress is expected at all times. Students are reminded that prom is a formal school event and students who dress in a manner that is inappropriate for a school function will be requested to adjust such clothing to conform to expected levels of good taste and style.

Students need to demonstrate appropriate behavior and show respect for themselves, staff and peers, at all times. This includes showing respect for others' relative space and refraining from provocative and inappropriate dancing. Students who do not abide by these standards may be asked to leave the dance without a warning and will receive consequences according to the current school regulations.

All dances are smoke-free events for all guests, regardless of age or student status. Violations of cigarette, vapes, alcohol, and controlled substance policies will be subject to school, city, and State policies and penalties. Enrolled students will be disciplined for the use of such products.

For prom, all tickets must be purchased in advance. For all other dances, tickets can be purchased in advance, or at the door for District 200 students only. Once purchased, the cost of the ticket cannot be refunded under any circumstance because of contractual commitments made based on the number of purchased tickets. Students who fail to attend, or are removed for disciplinary reasons, are not entitled to a refund.

The posted "Doors Open" time for all dances will be strictly enforced. All dances end between 10:00-10:30 p.m.



STUDENT CAFETERIA/COMMONS

Appropriate behavior and respect for self, others, and school property is every student's responsibility. Students who do not exhibit appropriate behavior may lose their cafeteria privileges or be otherwise disciplined. Personal electronic music devices can be used in the cafeteria, commons, and designated outdoor eating areas.

STUDENT WORK AND PHOTO RELEASE

Student work (i.e. creative writing, visual arts) and pictures of students may occasionally appear in school or district publications, social media or websites. If you do not want District 200 to share your child's work or photo without your written consent, you must login to ParentVUE and edit student permission settings.

If parents grant permission to share student work and photos, no consent or notice is needed before the school uses such material if the student is not identified. Parental permission is required if a student or his/her work is identified by name in a publication or website. While the school limits access to buildings by outside photographers, it has no control over news media or other entities that may publish a picture of a named or unnamed student.

TEXTBOOKS

Textbooks by the District or through State funds will be collected at the end of a course for re-assignment to other students. As is the case with all textbooks used by District 200 students, if these books are lost or damaged, it is the responsibility of the student to pay for replacement or repair.

VISITORS

All visitors must enter the building through the designated main entrance and sign in. A driver's license or state identification card is required. Visitors must wear a nametag at all times while in the building. Due to safety concerns as well as issues of classroom space, guests are not permitted to shadow students with the exception of specific visitation days pre-approved by the school administration.



Attendance

Daily, regular attendance is the cornerstone of student success. The school attendance policy and procedures are intended to provide reasonable opportunity and time for student absence notification, to promote cooperation between home, school, and to deter unexcused absences from class and school. State law and School Board policies are very clear - attendance is required of all students living within the identified District 200 boundaries. Any questions concerning the attendance policy should be directed to the student's dean.

- Determination of unexcused or excused absence status is ultimately the right of the school. School officials, when they deem it reasonable, may consult with parents and/or guardians to assist in determining if valid cause exists.
- Only parents or legal guardians may excuse absence from school and they may be required to submit proof of valid cause upon request from school officials.
- Parents whose students are excessively absent from school may be required to present a statement from a physician
 verifying reasons for extended or multiple absences. Failure to do so will result in unexcused absences. Extended
 absences due to medical problems will be considered medically excused upon receipt of appropriate documentation.
- Students and parents are responsible for all material, information, assignments, tests, and any other related activities that occur on a school day on which the student has been absent for valid cause.
- The student shall forfeit participation in all school-sponsored instruction, activity, or athletics on the day(s) of any excused or unexcused absence. Students must attend four class periods in order to meet the participation requirement. Students absent from class because of school-sponsored activities shall be exempt from this forfeiture policy.

Students must be in attendance for 300 or more minutes of classroom time; this does not count lunch or passing periods. If a student misses 150 to 300 minutes they are considered absent one-half day. Attendance must be taken every period and recorded in a format that can be submitted to the State Auditor.

STUDENTS WITH EXCESSIVE ABSENCES

The deans monitor all attendance-related issues. Excessive problems in student attendance are managed by the deans through the following process:

- 1. On the tenth (10th) absence in one or more classes within a semester, the parent/guardian will be informed in writing of the absence problem. An effort will be made to solve the problem cooperatively between home and school with agreed upon measures. Also, at the tenth absence, the student's counselor will be notified in order to elicit consultative support in improving the student's attendance pattern.
- 2. At the student's fifteenth (15th) absence in one or more classes, a meeting will be convened involving the student, parent/guardian, and the dean. The student will be notified at that time that three (3) more absences may result in withdrawal (W) from class.
- 3. At the eighteenth (18th) absence in one or more classes, the student may be withdrawn (W) from those classes, regardless of the student's grade. The student may be assigned to study halls, assigned permanently to the class for non-credit, and/or withdrawn from school.
- 4. Any student who is absent for ten (10) consecutive days with no resolution as to the reason for the absence may be withdrawn from school.
- 5. Exceptions to the 18-day policy are limited to: hospitalization, chronic or extended illness documented by medical certification, school-sponsored activities, college visits, and religious holidays.
- 6. Prearranged absences do count toward the 18-day policy, and families are encouraged to consider this when planning any school absence.
- 7. Students with an excessive amount of absences who have a legitimate medical excuse may be given a grade of "M" in lieu of a failing grade.
- 8. Excessive absences (whether excused or unexcused) may result in other school interventions in addition to the steps outlined above, including referral to the Student Services Team, parent conferences and/or referral to the truancy prevention program in DuPage County.



ABSENCE REPORTING PROCEDURE

In the event of student absence, please follow these procedures:

- A parent/guardian must report the absence to the Attendance Office at 630-784-7334 (North) or 630-784-7203 (South).
- A 24-hour answering service is available at that number. Written notes will not be accepted to excuse absences. Voicemails will be retrieved from the Attendance Office line throughout the day. The parent or guardian is the only authorized person to inform the school of a student's absence. If no telephone call is received by 6:00 p.m. on the day of absence, the student will be marked unexcused and may be considered truant.
- Students may be absent from school only for valid cause as defined by state law and the Board of Education.
 Valid causes include illness, observance of religious holiday, death in the immediate family, family emergency, and situations that create a reasonable concern to parents for the safety and health of the student and mandatory absences due to communicable diseases according to Centers for Disease Control and Illinois Department of Public Health guidance.
- When calling please be prepared to provide the following information:
 - Student I.D. number (available on registration forms and school I.D. card)
 - Student name
 - Grade level
 - Reason for absence, please indicate the reason for the absence and if it is due to illness, please report symptoms including if your child has a fever (100.4 F or greater), new onset to moderate or severe headache, shortness of breath, new cough, sore throat, vomiting, diarrhea, new loss of sense of taste or smell, fatigue from unknown cause, muscle or body aches from unknown cause (or current IDPH guidance). If you are not sure whether to send your child to school, you may call the school nurse for consultation. If you're still in doubt, call or visit your physician.

PASSES FOR APPOINTMENTS/DISMISSAL

It is the student's responsibility to pick up any passes for permission to leave the building from the Attendance Office after 7:00 a.m. throughout the school day (passing periods and lunches). Students must sign-out in the Attendance Office when they are leaving the building and must sign-in again when they return to school. Passes will only be delivered if the student has no prior knowledge of the appointment.

PRE-ARRANGED ABSENCES

It is understood that students may be absent from school for various reasons beyond their control such as college visits, family vacations, court appearances, etc. Removing students from school for vacations is discouraged; however, it is recognized that some cases are unavoidable. Students who know in advance that they will be absent from school are required to complete a Pre-arranged Absence Form and return it to the Attendance Office at least 24 hours prior to the absence.

TAKING FINAL EXAMS EARLY

If a student needs to take final exams earlier than the scheduled date, then the student must present a Pre-arranged Absence Form to the Assistant Principal for Student Services. This request must be filed at least two weeks before the start of finals. Approval is at the discretion of the Assistant Principal for Student Services based on the reasons given on the form and accompanying documentation. It is then the student's responsibility to arrange with teachers for completion of final exams. Parents may be asked to meet with the Assistant Principal regarding the pre-arranged absence.



ASSIGNMENTS FOR ABSENT STUDENTS

Once a student has been absent for three (3) consecutive school days, the parent may call the Counseling Center at 630-784-7325 (North) or 630-784-7206 (South) and request assignments. If calls are received by 8:00 a.m., every effort will be made to have the assignments available at 2:30 p.m. the following day. Teachers are normally given 24 hours to return assignments to the Counseling Center. Parents are asked to utilize this procedure in lieu of contacting teachers directly, either through phone contact or email, to ensure accurate tracking of the flow of assignments to and from school. Students with extended absences may be eligible for homebound tutoring; parents should contact the Nurse's Office for additional information.

MAKE-UP POLICIES

Excused Absences - Students who are absent excused are expected to make-up missed class work. It is the responsibility of the student(s) to contact the teacher(s) to obtain this work. Students are given a one-day grace period to make up schoolwork for each day absent. As an example, if the student is absent for five days, the student will have five additional days' make-up time.

Incomplete Grade at the Semester - If a student receives a grade of I (incomplete) at the end of the semester, then that student has six weeks after the end of the semester to make-up all class work, tests, and final exam. If this work is not completed within this time frame, then the student will receive an F for the final grade.

Suspension - School suspensions are considered excused absences. A student assigned an out-of-school suspension may make up work or tests missed due to the suspension for full credit.

Unexcused/Truant Absences - Students who are absent unexcused or truant will not be afforded the opportunity to make-up missed work including exams. Teachers are not obligated to review class time or material for students' unexcused/truant absence.

TECHNOLOGY CENTER OF DUPAGE (TCD) ATTENDANCE

District 200 students who attend the Technology Center of DuPage (TCD) are required to be in attendance on each day that their home school is in session. Some TCD students may be required to attend TCD on additional days (i.e., those studying cosmetology).

- Students are required to attend TCD regularly. Excessive absences may result in a WF from the program. Students or their families may then be held responsible for the tuition owed TCD.
- On days when TCD has no classes scheduled, students are excused from their first four periods. However, they are required to attend their scheduled classes at their respective high school on those days. If a student comes to their school prior to his/her scheduled classes, that student should report to their dean for assignment to a study center.
- On days when their home school is not in session, TCD students are excused from attendance at their high school and TCD. If the student has made prior arrangements with TCD he/she may attend TCD but must provide his/her own transportation.
- Seniors are to attend TCD up to and including the last day of scheduled classes for seniors at their respective high school. If a senior wishes to attend TCD beyond that day, the student must obtain permission from the TCD coordinator.
- Students are required to attend TCD during final exam week. The only exception is that there will be no student attendance at TCD on the day exams for classes at their high school conflict with the TCD schedule.



TCD TRANSPORTATION

Bus service is provided for all students enrolled at TCD. TCD students may not drive their own vehicles to TCD and are required to ride the District 200 provided transportation. Students who excessively continue to drive to TCD without permission are subject to dean consequences and possible withdrawal from TCD programs. These consequences are outlined in the discipline section of this handbook. If students are withdrawn from TCD for transportation offenses, families may be held responsible for the tuition owed TCD.

PUNCTUALITY EXPECTATIONS

The staff and faculty of District 200 support universal punctuality which means all students in all classes are on time. Individual teachers are expected to support this practice consistently and, as such, their expectations are quite simple: students are to be in their assigned classrooms when the bell stops ringing. Tardiness is unacceptable behavior and shall be treated as such by all teachers. It will be the individual high school dean's responsibility to document student tardiness.

The high school dean will attempt to solve the problem by any combination of the following:

- Counseling the student;
- Notifying the student's parent/guardian;
- Assigning disciplinary consequences.

Communication with parents or guardians will occur if tardiness remains an issue.

If tardiness remains an issue after parental contact, the staff may initiate a meeting with the student, teacher, counselor, parent/guardian to attempt to resolve the issue. Options at that meeting will include parental resolution, withdrawal from class, suspension, or combinations of these options.

Calls excusing late arriving students to school must be received on the day of the occurrence. Tardy students must sign-in and pick up a tardy pass to be admitted to class.

All tardiness to school will be considered unexcused with the exception of those involving serious problems that are exempted by the administration. Any unusual circumstances will be considered by the student's dean, who retains the right to determine whether any tardy situation will be excused or unexcused.



Dress Code

In accordance with Board of Education policy, students are expected to dress in an appropriate manner that must not disrupt the educational process, interfere with the maintenance of a positive teaching/learning climate, or compromise reasonable standards of health, safety, and decency. The District does not prohibit hairstyles historically associated with race, ethnicity, or hair texture, including, but not limited to, protective hairstyles such as braids, locks, and twists. The judgment of disruption is at the discretion of the school administration and gross abuse of the dress code will result in the confiscation of such prohibited items. Specific guidelines and prohibitions are listed as follows:

Basic Principle: Certain body parts must be covered for all students at all times.

- Clothes must be worn in a way such that genitals, buttocks, and breasts are fully covered with opaque fabric. All items in the "must wear" and "may wear" categories must meet this basic principle.
- Students MUST wear:
 - Shirt or dress (with fabric in the front, back, and on the sides under the arms) AND
 - Pants / shorts or the equivalent (i.e. skirt, jeans, sweatpants, leggings, a dress, or equivalent article of clothing), AND
 - Shoes
 - Clothing must be suitable for all scheduled classroom activities, including physical education, science labs, and other activities where unique hazards exist.

Students MAY wear:

- Religious headwear
- Fitted pants, including opaque leggings, yoga pants and "skinny jeans"
- Ripped jeans, as long as underwear and buttocks are not exposed
- Tank tops / sleeveless shirts, including spaghetti straps (with fabric in the front, back, and on the sides under the arms)
- Athletic attire

Students CANNOT wear:

- Clothing that excessively reveals the stomach or back (bandeau, sports bra, compression vests)
- Violent language or images.
- Hats, hoods or sunglasses
- Images or language depicting/suggesting drugs, alcohol, vaping or paraphernalia (or any illegal item or activity).
- Bullet proof vest, body armour, tactical gear, or facsimile.
- Hate speech, profanity, pornography.
- Any clothing that reveals visible undergarments (visible waistbands and visible straps are allowed)
- Swimsuits (except as required in class or athletic practice).
- Accessories that could be considered dangerous or could be used as a weapon
- Items (such as clothing or tattoos) determined to be symbolic of gang membership, hate speech, or hate messaging.

COSTUMES

Students may not wear masks or headgear which prevent the clear identity of the student or create a safety concern. Costume paraphernalia, such as theatrical props and imitation weapons, are not allowed. Costumes and/or make-up, which are considered threatening or otherwise inappropriate, are forbidden.



ENFORCEMENT OF THE DRESS CODE

To ensure effective and equitable enforcement of this dress code, school staff shall enforce the dress code consistently and in a manner that does not reinforce or increase marginalization or oppression of any group based on race, sex, gender identity, gender expression, sexual orientation, ethnicity, religion, cultural observance, household income or body type/size.

Students in violation of the dress code will be provided three (3) options to be dressed more to code during the school day:

- Students will be asked to put on their own alternative clothing, if already available at school, to be dressed more to code for the remainder of the day.
- Students will be provided with temporary school clothing to be dressed more to code for the remainder of the day.
- If necessary, students' parents may be called during the school day to bring alternative clothing for the student to wear for the remainder of the day.



Bus Service

Free bus service is provided to all students who live 1.5 miles or more from the school they are assigned to attend. If the walking route of a student who lives less than 1.5 miles from school is considered hazardous, free busing may also be offered. Busing may also be an option for some students on a space available basis. A fee is charged for students who take advantage of this option. District 200 contracts for bus service with Illinois Central.

All questions related to bus service should, however, be directed to the school principal or to the District 200 Business Office at 630-682-2005. Only students eligible for bus service may ride the bus. Students who are assigned to ride the bus must do so unless written parent permission is given to the principal or teacher. Students are not allowed to ride a bus for social reasons.

BEHAVIOR AT BUS STOPS

District 200 expects that students will conduct themselves appropriately while at the bus stop. The school seeks parent support in implementing the following rules to help ensure the safety of all students at the bus stop.

- Students should arrive at the bus stop no more than five minutes before the bus is scheduled to depart. A ten-minute lead time may be needed during the first two weeks.
- Students should respect their neighbors' property. This is done by waiting on the sidewalk or parkway. Climbing on trees or running through bushes is not permitted.
- Students should be instructed not to play catch or throw snowballs or other objects while waiting for the bus.
- Books or bags don't hold places. Students should stand in line patiently and board without pushing or shoving.
- Children should never step into the street or attempt to retrieve an object that falls under a bus. Alerting the bus driver to what is missing and where it fell is the appropriate course of action.
- Students should respect each other. The bus stop is not a place for rough play, bad language, or name calling.

STUDENT CONDUCT ON THE BUS

The District and the bus company work cooperatively to help ensure that students are safe when riding the bus. The same general rules of conduct enforced at school are also in effect while students are on the bus. Students and parents should be familiar with the following rules:

- The bus driver is in charge and has the same authority as the teacher while children are on the bus.
- Students must remain seated while on the bus.
- Normal conversation is permitted, but students must refrain from loud talking or yelling and profanity is not allowed.
- Students must keep their hands and personal items inside the bus. Windows must be no lower than the line marking their opening.
- No items may be thrown out the window, nor should any student yell out the window.
- Food and beverages are not allowed to be consumed while on the bus.
- Students may not threaten or inflict injury on the bus driver or other students.
- Students may not inflict damage to any part of the bus.

CONSEQUENCES OF MISCONDUCT ON THE BUS OR AT THE BUS STOP

Students who disobey the rules of conduct for behavior at the bus stop or bus ridership are subject to disciplinary action, which may include suspension from the bus or from school (Policies 6.300 and 7.190). Other consequences of misbehavior may include a conference between the student and his/her principal or teacher; a conference between the principal, student, and parent; payment for damages intentionally caused; and any other disciplinary action that the principal deems appropriate and in conformance with District policy.



Parking

Student parking is a privilege and not a right. Spaces for student-driven cars are limited and are strictly controlled by school officials. Participation in athletics and/or activities does not ensure parking privileges. An annual parking fee, specific policies and procedures, and uniform rules for the purpose of ensuring student and vehicle safety are established by each school. These fees, rules, and regulations are announced each year. Students interested in school-controlled parking spaces are responsible for securing information about fees, rules, and regulations in the spring prior to the next academic year. Violations of parking regulations may result in the loss of parking privileges or being barred from parking eligibility.

PARKING REGULATIONS

- Any car parked without a proper identification tag may be towed at the car owner's expense.
- A forgotten tag, car trouble or parking problems are not valid reasons to be tardy or absent.
- The student to whom the tag is issued is responsible for correct parking and all fines.
- If a tag is lost, it must be reported to the Deans Office immediately. A student may not park without a replacement tag. A student may replace a lost tag ONE time.
- Parking violations are cumulative.
- A car parked in the correct student parking area, but without the tag properly displayed, or a car with a tag, but parked in the wrong parking lot area or carelessly parked, will be fined as follows:
- 1st- 3rd offense a \$10.00 fine, reduced to \$5.00 if paid within 3 days
- 4th offense student's car is subject to revocation of parking privileges and of towing
- Should a student commit parking offenses, these steps will be documented by the student's dean and kept on file in the Deans Office.
- Parking privileges may be revoked for attendance and/or disciplinary reasons.
- Excessive absence
- Excessive period truancies
- Excessive referrals for behavioral problems
- Any student found to have obtained a parking tag through any means other than the authorized registration process may be barred from future parking registration and may be subject to fines and/or disciplinary action.
- The speed limit is 5 mph on all school property. Any speeding may result in temporary or permanent revocation of parking privileges.
- Students may not visit the parking lot during school hours without specific permission from their dean. Teachers may not grant permission for students to visit their car during school hours.
- Cell phone use while operating a car on school property is prohibited and is subject to disciplinary action.
- Cars may be subject to search if there is a reasonable suspicion to do so.
- The school is not responsible for any theft or damage while a vehicle is parked on school property.
- All accidents on school property must be reported to the Deans Office immediately.
- Parking tags are not transferable. Early graduates must return their tags to the Deans Office and will receive a
 refund of half their original fee.



Health Services

It is the philosophy of District 200 to work cooperatively with parents and staff to provide a healthy and safe environment for learning.

Please contact the school nurse about any health concern you believe may affect your child at school. This information will be confidentially shared with the appropriate classroom teachers as necessary throughout the school year. This may include asthma, food allergies, bee sting allergies, anxiety, etc. Should students be taking daily medication at home, please notify the health office so any side effects that occur will be recognized more easily and proper steps taken towards treatment.

All required health forms are available at the school office or www.cusd200.org. The school nurse may be able to provide resources for obtaining health requirements.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION REQUIREMENTS

The Illinois School Code requires that students entering school for the first time (early childhood, kindergarten, or first grades), sixth and ninth grades and transfer students must submit evidence of a physical examination and a complete record of immunizations.

- The completed physical examination and record of immunization form is expected at the school health office upon enrollment/registration and required by the first day of student attendance.
- Appointment dates for obtaining a physical exam do not meet the school requirement.
- Physical examinations must be done by a licensed physician, advanced practice nurse or examining physician assistant.
- Physical examinations must be dated within twelve months prior to the first day of school.
- Only the State of Illinois Department of Human Services Certificate of Child Health Examination form will be accepted.
- For safety considerations, students may not be allowed to participate in physical education classes until the required physical form is on file in the school office.
- Medical objections to any physical examination or immunization must be submitted in writing by a physician and must contain the required information.
- Religious objections to any physical examination or immunization must be submitted on the Illinois Certificate
 of Religious Exemption Form and must contain the required information and be signed by a parent/guardian,
 physician. The form can be found at http://bit.ly/2GEv84S.

STUDENTS WHO DO NOT MEET THESE REQUIREMENTS WILL BE EXCLUDED AND WILL NOT BE PERMITTED TO ATTEND SCHOOL PER DISTRICT POLICY.

IMMUNIZATION REQUIREMENTS

Immunization records must show proof of immunization against diphtheria, tetanus, whooping cough, measles, mumps, rubella, polio and chicken pox.

- Early childhood students are also required to have Haemophilus influenza (HIB) and pneumococcal vaccine.
- Early childhood and sixth grade through twelfth students are also required to have the hepatitis B vaccine.
- Sixth grade thru twelfth grade students are required to have the Tdap vaccine.
- Sixth grade and twelfth grade students are required to have the meningococcal vaccine.



DENTAL EXAMINATION REQUIREMENTS

Students in kindergarten, second, sixth and ninth grades must submit evidence of a dental examination by May 15th of that school year. Dental exams must be completed within 18 months prior to May 15th. If a child in the second, sixth or ninth grade fails to present proof by May 15th, the school may hold the child's report card until one of the following occurs: (i) the child presents proof of a completed dental examination or (ii) the child presents proof that a dental examination will take place within 60 days after May 15th. The Department of Public Health shall establish, by rule, a waiver for children who show an undue burden or a lack of access to a dentist. Each public, private, and parochial school must give notice of this dental examination requirement to the parents and guardians of students at least 60 days before May 15th of each school year.

VISION EXAMINATION REQUIREMENTS

Students entering Illinois schools for the 1st time (kindergarten or transfer) must submit evidence of a vision exam.

MEDICATION AT SCHOOL

Parents/guardians are responsible for administering medication to their children. Administering medication during school hours or during school-related activities is discouraged unless it is necessary for the educational benefit and/ or critical health and wellbeing of the student. Acknowledging that occasionally a necessary medication must be administered during the school day, the District shall administer the medication. If a nurse is unavailable to administer the medication, a building administrator or a designee who volunteers to administer the medication will either supervise the self-administration of the medication or administer the medication to the student.

Parents/guardians are encouraged to be present and to administer required medications (e.g., insulin, inhalers, epinephrine, etc.) to their child during school-sponsored field trips and extracurricular activities (e.g., athletic events, musical concerts, performances, etc.) when their child has not yet been approved to independently self-administer their medication. In the event that a parent/guardian will not be present to administer their child's required medication during a school-sponsored field trip or extracurricular activity, the parent/guardian must notify the school prior to the scheduled event so that District 200 may appoint another party to serve the child in this capacity.

Students in possession of prescription or nonprescription medications in violation of these procedures may be subject to disciplinary action.



KEEP YOUR CHILD HOME IF...

- A skin rash from an unidentified cause that has not been evaluated by a physician. Please note that open sores should be covered until healed or evaluated by a physician.
- The oral temperature is **100.4F** or greater. A student with such a fever should remain home for 24 to 72 hours after the temperature returns to normal without the aid of fever-reducing medication (according to CDC Guidelines).
- If experiencing nausea, diarrhea and/or vomiting. Students should remain home until symptom-free for 24 hours without the use of medication.
- If the student complains of severe, persistent pain.
- If the student is showing signs of an upper respiratory infection including a fever (100.4F or greater), new onset to moderate or severe headache, shortness of breath, new cough, sore throat, vomiting, diarrhea, new loss of sense of taste or smell, fatigue from unknown cause, muscle or body aches from unknown cause (or current IDPH guidance).

You must notify your student's school if your child is home sick and report any diagnosed communicable diseases. When reporting an absence please indicate the reason for the absence and if it is due to illness, please report symptoms including if your child has a fever (100.4F or greater), new onset to moderate or severe headache, shortness of breath, new cough, sore throat, vomiting, diarrhea, new loss of sense of taste or smell, fatigue from unknown cause, muscle or body aches from unknown cause (or current IDPH guidance). If you are not sure whether to send your child to school, you may call the school nurse for consultation. If you're still in doubt, call or visit your physician.

RE-ADMISSION AFTER CONTAGIOUS ILLNESS

Re-admission following an illness from contagious diseases may require a back-to-school note signed by a physician. Please have medical documentation of any school accommodations that are requested. Guidelines established by the Centers of Disease Control and the Illinois Department of Public Health are used to manage communicable diseases and pandemic illnesses (COVID-19) in school.

HEAD LICE

Parents are encouraged to check their child regularly for head lice. If a case is discovered, it should be reported to the school nurse, who will advise parents of the most appropriate treatments. Arrangements will be made to check siblings and close contacts for lice infestation.

STUDENT ACCIDENTS AND ILLNESS

In case of an accident or illness of a student at school this procedure will be followed:

- · First aid is administered
- If serious, parents are contacted. Please note generally, a school nurse is present to make assessments. Occasionally, the school office staff may need to exercise their best judgment in determining when to contact parents.
- If the parents cannot be reached, the emergency contact provided by the parents will be called. Please be certain that at least two emergency numbers are listed to call in case a parent or guardian cannot be reached. Please keep these numbers up to date. Persons listed on the emergency list will be considered to have your approval for temporary care. Students leaving school during the day for health reasons or other reasons must have a parent or guardian sign them out through the school health office.
- If the parents or emergency contacts cannot be reached, the nearest hospital, paramedics, or local health care provider may be contacted.
- Please help control the spread of illness by reminding students to cover their cough/sneezes, use tissues as needed and to wash their hands frequently.
- Please call the school nurse if your child has or is being treated for childhood or a communicable disease such
 as strep throat; chicken pox; impetigo; rotavirus; MRSA; hand, foot and mouth disease; fifth's disease; mononucleosis, shingles, influenza or COVID-19.



EXCUSE FROM PHYSICAL EDUCATION

A student may be excused from Physical Education for up to three (3) days if the request is made in writing by a parent. If the student must be excused for more than three (3) days, a note must come from the doctor stating the diagnosis, duration, and extent of the physical limitation. The excuse should be directed to the school nurse who will distribute it to appropriate teachers. Students missing Physical Education due to illness/injury may be withheld from extra-curricular activities and recess to maintain safety. Students exempt from Physical Education for medical reasons may be provided a non-physical learning activity during the scheduled P.E. time.

In order to be excused from participation in physical education, a student must present an appropriate excuse from his or her parent/guardian or from a person licensed under the Medical Practice Act. The excuse may be based on medical or religious prohibitions. An excuse because of medical reasons must include a signed statement from a person licensed under the Medical Practice Act that corroborates the medical reason for the request. An excuse based on religious reasons must include a signed statement from a member of the clergy that corroborates the religious reason for the request. Upon written notice from a student's parent/guardian, a student will be excused from engaging in the physical activity components of physical education during a period of religious fasting.

ATHLETIC PHYSICAL EXAMS

A sports physical exam is required for students participating in interscholastic athletics and is valid for 395 days. The school health required physical examination form can be used for athletics, but a separate copy must be provided to the athletic office.



Support Services

ENGLISH AS A SECOND LANGUAGE (ESL)/BILINGUAL SERVICES

Services are available at each school to assist non-English speaking students in becoming proficient with the English language and the American school process.

GUIDANCE COUNSELORS

The high schools have guidance counselors who are available to help students with personal or academic needs.

OCCUPATIONAL THERAPIST

The occupational therapist works to develop a student's fine and gross motor skills as they relate to educational tasks.

PSYCHOLOGY AND SOCIAL WORK SERVICES

The school psychologist and social worker provide consultation and support to children and to classroom teachers who work with children experiencing social, developmental, and academic problems.

SCHOOL NURSES

Certified school nurses maintain a regular weekly schedule of school visitation and are available by phone. Other school personnel may administer first aid and medication.

SPECIAL SERVICES TEAM

A team of specialists is available in each school to identify and help students who have special learning needs.

SPECIAL EDUCATION PROGRAMS

A full spectrum of special education programs and services is available to any student who is identified as having special needs. Eligibility for special education services is determined in accordance with the criteria enumerated within State and federal law. The District's Special Education Department serves students with learning, emotional, developmental, physical and cognitive disabilities, autism, hearing, visions, speech and language and other health impairments. Students may be served through the regular education program with or without accommodations and/or modifications or through special education classes with a regular or specialized curriculum.

Please contact the Special Education Office at 630-784-7364 (North) and 630-784-7200 ext. 4052 (South) for information regarding the referral process for a student who may require special education services.



SECTION 504 SERVICES

Students with disabilities who do not qualify for an Individualized Education Program (IEP) may qualify for services under Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973, if the student: (1) has a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities, (2) has a record of a physical or mental impairment, or (3) is regarded as having a physical or mental impairment.

If you believe your student meets one of the above categories and requires reasonable accommodations, you may contact the Executive Director of Special Education, Erica Ekstrom, erica.ekstrom@cusd200.org or 630-682-2007 for more information regarding the identification, assessment, and placement of your student.

SECTION 504 COORDINATOR

Ms. Erica Ekstrom

Executive Director of Special Education Section 504 Coordinator Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue, Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2007 Erica.Ekstrom@cusd200.org

SPEECH AND LANGUAGE PATHOLOGY SERVICES

The speech pathologist evaluates and treats students who have communication problems. They include stuttering, difficulty with forming sounds, voice disorders, and language disorders.

TIP LINE

Anonymous tip line: report concerns of bullying, suicide, self-harm, substance abuse, school violence, etc. by texting/calling (331) 716-2221 or emailing speakup@cusd200.org

- Dial 988 to reach the Suicide and Crisis Lifeline
- Text HOME to 741741 to reach the Crisis Text Line
- Contact Safe2Help Illinois: Dial 844-4-SAFEIL, Text SAFE2 (72332), email HELP@Safe2HelpIL.com



Course Information

SCHEDULE CHANGES

Students must maintain six classes other than a teacher assistant or study hall or release time.

All student course selections for the following academic year must be finalized by June 1. However, if a student meets the criteria below, then the teacher, parent/guardian, and the student may initiate the new course change process - after all parties have communicated about the possible issues/misplacement.

Academic Misplacement means that a student is placed in a class that does not align with his/her abilities (as documented by formative and summative assessments).

Within the first 15 days of a semester, the Department Chair has the authority to initiate the course-change process after receiving confirmation of parent/teacher/student communication.

After the first 15 days of the semester, any teacher-initiated course changes must be approved by the Assistant Principal of Curriculum & Instruction.

TYPE OF CHANGE	REQUIREMENT(S
Level Change	 Academic Misplacement means that a student is placed in aclass that does not align with his/her abilities (as documented by formative and summative assessments).
Course Change	 Completed Summer Course Elective Drop to Study Hall only (within first 15 days Withdraw/Fail Must maintain six courses Students may not drop a study hall to add an additional course after June 1
2nd Semester Changes	 Elective Sequential Changes only Must be changed no later than December 1 New elective selected, as space is available

COURSE RETAKE

Students may retake a high school course if the student earned a grade of D or F. The following guidelines apply:

- The grade and credit for the new "retaken" course will replace the original course grade and credit.
- The original course title will remain on the student's transcript.
- The grade and credit for the original course will be removed from the transcript and the student's GPA calculation.
- The original grade on the transcript will be replaced with an "R" (retake course).
- The grade earned in the new "retaken" course will be entered on the transcript and calculated in the student's GPA calculation.
- Courses, where students have withdrawn (with transcript notation of WF), are not subject to course retakes.
- Retake option only applicable from courses taken through District 200 and College of DuPage summer programs.



STUDY HALL RULES AND REGULATIONS

Students are assigned to a study hall when not registered for a class. Study halls afford the student an opportunity to work on homework assignments, do research, or work on other school-related assignments. Attendance in study hall is mandatory and students are required to arrive on time. Personal electronic music devices may be used at the discretion of the individual study hall teacher.

The following are expectations of students assigned to study halls:

- Study materials and homework must be brought to study hall.
- The noise level must be kept low to ensure quality study time for all students.
- Use of the library is permitted during study hall with permission of the study hall supervisor.

ACCESS RULES AND REGULATIONS

Students are assigned a half period of Access opposite their lunch. Access is treated as a class. Students are required to attend and will receive disciplinary consequences for unexcused absences. Access serves a number of purposes but is not limited to: 1) quiet study, 2) access to department resources, 3) access to support staff (i.e. deans, counselors, social workers, etc.) and 4) access to daily announcements.

Students must adhere to the following procedure when going to a resource during Access:

- obtain a pass from a classroom teacher in advance
- bypass Access and go directly to the resource, arriving on time
- account for attendance on a computer in the resource room
- remain until the bell rings

Students cannot go to the LLC during access.



Student Achievement

NATIONAL HONOR SOCIETY

All applications will be considered. Clear and detailed information provided by the student's application for each of these selection criteria helps provide the selection committee with a complete picture of the student being considered.

- Scholarship Any Junior or Senior NHS candidate must have a cumulative G.P.A. of 3.7 or above at the end of first semester. Additionally, students looking to be a member of the specific high school's NHS must have completed one semester at that high school.
- Juniors and Seniors who have met this GPA requirement will be invited to pick up an application for membership at the beginning of second semester.
- Leadership Students are selected based on the leadership they have shown in the classroom and in their extra-curricular activities. This leadership is reported by the classroom teachers and extra-curricular sponsors and coaches.
- Service Students being considered for NHS are expected to have participated in service activities throughout
 each of their high school years. Generally, service activities are those that are done for or on behalf of others (not
 including immediate family members) for which no compensation (monetary or other) has been made. Twenty
 hours or more per year is considered sufficient.
- Character Like leadership, character is shown in the classroom and in students' participation in extra-curricular activities, and is reported by the classroom teachers, extra-curricular sponsors and coaches, and by the students themselves.
- Extra-Curricular Activities Since much of the students' character and leadership is demonstrated through their involvement in extra-curricular activities, students being reviewed for selection are asked to provide evidence that they were a major contributor in at least 2 school-sponsored extracurricular activities per year. Participation in other non-school sponsored activities should be reported by students applying for membership and will be used to gain additional information about the candidates.

Once students are selected for NHS they are expected to continue their commitment to service by completing 20 hours of service during their senior year (10 first semester and 10 second semester). Students are also expected to uphold the standards of scholarship, leadership, and character on which they were selected. This includes following all laws and school regulations. Failure to do so could result in the student's dismissal from NHS.

HONOR ROLL (WHEATON NORTH ONLY)

Qualifying for a semester honor roll is one of the many scholastic honors that a student will be able to earn. There are two honor rolls: Gold and Blue. The Gold Honor Roll requires a student to be enrolled in a minimum of 2.5 Carnegie units and earn a minimum of a 3.8 G.P.A. with no Cs, Ds, or Fs earned during that semester. The Blue Honor Roll requires a student to be enrolled in a minimum of 2.5 Carnegie units and earn a minimum of a 3.0 G.P.A. with no Ds or Fs earned during that semester.

ACADEMIC AWARD (WHEATON WARRENVILLE SOUTH ONLY)

In order to recognize students of high academic achievement, we have designed a program in which students may earn an Academic "W" letter. In order to earn this award a student must:

- Complete the semester and carry a minimum of six classes or four classes for students on approved medical. Audited classes are not considered one of the six (or four) classes.
- Students must be enrolled for at least the last two-thirds of the semester.
- Students may not receive Ds or Fs. Incompletes must be made up before a student may receive his/her award.
- Students must maintain a weighted grade point average of 3.8.

All applications will be considered. Clear and detailed information provided by the student's application for each of these selection criteria helps provide the selection committee with a complete picture of the student being considered.



Graduation Requirements

Each student must, in addition to other course requirements, successfully complete the following courses in order to graduate from high school:

JBJECT	REQUIRED CREDITS	
English	4.0	
Communication Studies or Equivalent Course	0.5	
Mathematics	3.0	
Science	3.0	
Social Studies	3.0	
Including required courses: U.S. History (1 credit) American Government (.5 credit)		
Consumer Education	0.5	
Physical Education Including required course: Health (.5 credit)	4.0	
Applied Technology	1.0	
Fine Arts	1.0	
Electives	4.0	
Total	24.0	

In addition to fulfilling the above requirements, in order to obtain a District diploma, per Illinois School Code, students must pass a course that includes patriotism, principles of representative government, proper use of the flag, methods of voting and the Pledge of Allegiance.

EARLY GRADUATES

S

Students may apply to their counselor for early graduation upon completion of seven semesters of school attendance when they have met all graduation requirements. The student's counselor shall provide the superintendent with notification of the student's request and verification of the student's eligibility for early graduation.

Since there is only one graduation ceremony each year, the early graduate can only receive his/her diploma at the ceremony that occurs after all graduation requirements have been completed.

Some early graduates have used correspondence courses as a way of earning credits. These correspondence courses must have prior approval from the student's counselor. The final transcript for these courses must be on file in this high school's Registrar's Office by the senior's last day of class prior to graduation.

Seniors who are early graduates must return their parking tags to the Deans Office. Upon receipt of the parking tag, they will receive a refund of half of the original fee.

SPECIAL EDUCATION GRADUATION

A student eligible to receive special education services pursuant to State and federal law, who will have completed four years of high school at the end of a school year may participate in the high school graduation ceremony with his/her graduating class. If the student's individualized education program prescribes that the student is entitled to continue to receive special education, transition planning or services and/or other related services beyond the student's four years of high school, he/she may receive a certificate of completion in lieu of a diploma during the graduation ceremony. Students with disabilities and their parents/guardians will be given additional information regarding this matter during the student's fourth year of high school.



Athletics & Activities

ACTIVITIES

Both Wheaton North and Wheaton Warrenville South High Schools offer a variety of extracurricular activities. There is an activity to meet any student's particular interests. Students are encouraged to become involved in the Athletic Program, Fine and Performing Arts Program, Intramural Program, or a club or organization. A word of caution: although students are encouraged to participate in the extracurricular program, there is a concern that some students become overextended. Students involved in multiple activities may develop conflicts between activities and academic progress. Students should discuss with their parents and sponsors/coaches the possible conflicts that may arise and work together to resolve them. For information on student activities, contact the Activity Office or the Assistant Principal's office.

HIGH SCHOOL INTERSCHOLASTIC ATHLETIC PROGRAM

The interscholastic athletic program is a part of the district's comprehensive extracurricular program. It is designed to provide student athletes with opportunities for personal and physical development in a teamwork environment. To accomplish this task, the District will commit appropriate personnel, financial support and facilities to manage the program in an equitable and ethical manner.

Wheaton North and Wheaton Warrenville South High Schools offer a comprehensive athletic program for both boys and girls. Many sports offered consist of multiple levels of competition. The Falcons and Tigers are members of the DuKane Conference that has a rich tradition of success at the regional, sectional and state levels. Other members include Batavia Bulldogs, Geneva Vikings, Glenbard North Panthers, Lake Park Lancers, St. Charles East Saints, and St. Charles North Stars.

The athletic program strives to develop in its participants such lifelong traits like a strong character, good sportsmanship, leadership skills, and a strong work ethic. It also aims to develop personal characteristics in its participants such as integrity, self-discipline, responsibility, respect, and maturity. The program further challenges the student athletes to develop a positive self-concept as well as a healthy body and mind.

Participation in the district's extracurricular program, including the athletic program, is a privilege, not a right. Students must earn this privilege by meeting certain expectations as outlined in the Athletic/Activity Code, which is published in the student handbook.

While some interscholastic athletic programs can accept an unlimited number of participants, the majority of interscholastic athletic program offerings must limit membership. The number of student athletes selected for each team may vary from year to year, from sport to sport and between the District's two high schools. Averages are available from the Athletic Director upon request.

Selection of students will be based on their skill, work ethic, character and ability to meet the academic requirements for participation. Coaches will use tryouts, discussion with teachers, deans and administrators, and grade verification to help determine how well each student meets the above criteria. The final responsibility for the team selection rests with the coaches.

Certified coaches are hired by each high school to select team members and to determine an athlete's playing time. Coaches are evaluated each year by the Athletic Director in an effort to encourage professional growth in their extended classroom, maintain a highly competent staff, and provide a program that offers equitable treatment of all student athletes.



Coaches will clearly communicate with their players on a regular basis. In particular, communication on team selections, rules, expectations, and player/parent satisfaction will occur in the following manner:

- When selecting student athletes, coaches are expected to have face-to-face communication with each player. Coaches will not post lists or speak to groups of cut athletes. Coaches will address individual circumstances with each student athlete who is dismissed from the team. Playing time is also a source of needed individual, face-to-face communication. Players and parents should feel they can approach the coach to discuss their son/daughter's playing time issues without concern for retribution.
- Team rules and expectations will be clearly communicated by coaches during face-to-face parent/athlete meetings.
- Coaches are encouraged to elicit the feelings and levels of satisfaction of players/parents in order to help improve the program. End of season surveys, exit conferences and/or team meetings will be used to obtain this information.

Finally, the athletic programs at Wheaton North and Wheaton Warrenville South, as part of the Illinois High School Association (IHSA) and the DuKane Conference, are highly competitive. Given the competitive nature of our program, coaches make decisions regarding an athlete's rank on the team and the playing accorded to each athlete. Competition adds to school and community spirit and helps athletes, students, and spectators develop pride in their school.

PARTICIPATION (USER) FEES

All students participating in IHSA interscholastic athletics are required by the Board of Education to pay a User Fee of \$160 prior to the first IHSA contest. No refunds will be issued after the first IHSA contest. All students participating in IHSA athletic or school activities are required to be in good standing with all district fees and obligations.

EXTRACURRICULAR ACADEMIC ELIGIBILITY

Students' participation in the Board of Education approved extracurricular athletics and activities are contingent upon the following:

The following groups will be supervised for weekly academic eligibility: interscholastic teams, dance team, cheerleaders, athletic trainers, Scholastic Bowl, speech team, math team, chess team, band, show choir, drama productions and student government. Selection of members or participants is at the discretion of the teachers, sponsors, or coaches, provided that the selection criteria conform to District 200 policies. Participation in extracurricular activities is dependent upon course selection and successful progress in these courses. To be eligible to participate in selected school-sponsored or school-supported extracurricular competition or performance students must meet both weekly eligibility requirements and semester requirements.

Weekly Requirements - Satisfy the Illinois High School Association's scholastic standing requirements of passing five (5) classes/25 hours of high school work per week.

Semester Requirements - Successfully complete five (5)/25 hours classes each semester.

Penalties for Not Meeting Eligibility Criteria-

- Students who do not meet the weekly eligibility requirements shall be suspended from participation for the subsequent week.
- Students who do not meet the criteria at the end of the semester shall be suspended from extracurricular activities for the subsequent semester.
- Courses repeated during summer school, correspondence, and/or alternative schools, on a case-by-case basis, will apply when determining academic eligibility.



ATTENDANCE REQUIREMENTS TO PARTICIPATE

- Students must attend school at least four (4) hours in order to participate in the activity that school day.
- Students must attend school at least four (4) hours in order to attend practices that school day.

ATHLETIC AND ACTIVITY CODE

Participation in extracurricular activities is a significant component of high school students' development. Through participation, students develop life-long skills and positive values. These include cooperation, leadership, healthful living habits, self-discipline, integrity, teamwork, citizenship skills, and respect for rules and regulations. Participation in extracurricular activities is a privilege. This privilege asks students to meet certain expectations beyond those found in the traditional classroom situation.

These expectations are reflected in the Athletic/Activity Code. Evidence suggests that abuse of tobacco, alcohol, steroids, and other illegal drugs usually takes place away from the school setting. District 200 strongly discourages students from attending parties and other situations where these abuses take place. Students involved in extracurricular activities or athletics should not jeopardize their individual or team reputation by attending these functions. Further evidence suggests that students are most successful in avoiding alcohol/drug abuse when students, parents, school personnel and the community are working together and have consistent standards. These standards should include support and responsibility. If adolescents need help, it is the responsibility of the home, school, and community to provide that help. At the same time, adolescents need rules and regulations by which their actions are guided. When rules are violated, students should be responsible for their actions.

Listed below are the rules for participation in all athletic and activity programs. This Athletic/Activity Code shall apply to all students who participate in extracurricular activities.

APPLICATION

The Athletic/Activity Code Parent Permission Form is to be signed by a parent/guardian and participant prior to his/her participation. The commitment that those signatures represent will remain in effect for one calendar year from the date of signing. In order for the individual to participate after that date, the participant must once again sign the form as a commitment for the next calendar year. The Code is in effect 24 hours a day, seven days a week for the duration of that year, and applies to student conduct on and off campus, even when the conduct is not directly connected to the high school.

Violations are cumulative throughout a student's attendance at District 200 high schools. Students who violate the Code must complete the steps for re-entry and remediation as outlined during a required parent conference with appropriate school staff in order to meet the terms of the Code. Students who are serving a code violation must begin and complete the entire season during which the suspension is served. If a student is dismissed from the team/activity or quits the team/activity during the period of their suspension, the suspension will continue to the next sports/activity season in which the student participates.

VIOLATIONS

The following are examples of prohibited conduct which may result in disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal from the activity. The Code provides a minimum standard of conduct and guidance when addressing certain behaviors. It does not, and cannot, enumerate each and every situation or conduct for which discipline may be imposed.

- The purchase, possession, delivery or distribution of, or being under the influence of alcohol, a controlled substance, or any other intoxicating or illegal, mood-altering and/or performance-enhancing drugs or chemicals, or any substance used to obtain an altered mental state or "high." This includes the use of any product containing THC or other cannabis derivatives, including, but not limited to, CBD.
- The purchase, possession or use of tobacco products, vapes/electronic cigarettes.
- The purchase, possession, delivery or distribution of look-alike drugs, drug paraphernalia, or alcohol containers.
- Hosting or attending a party, or having the participant's parent/guardian or family member host a party, at which
 the use of any of the aforementioned substances is permitted for high school students (see the subsequent section
 regarding attendance at parties).
- Assault or battery
- Bullying, intimidation, hazing, and/or harassment of a written, verbal, physical, or sexual nature, including but not limited to handwritten, computer-generated or spoken words.
- Theft, possession of stolen property, or destruction of private property.
- Criminal acts or serious acts which are determined by the Athletic Director, Activity Director and/or Dean to be detrimental to the individual, the coach, the team or the school.
- This list includes but is not limited to the stated violations. Other acts may be considered violations of the Code.

For the purposes of this Code of Conduct, the following definitions apply:

Under the Influence - Any student who has consumed or used any amount of any prohibited substance will be considered under the influence. Being under the influence includes, but is not limited to, the emission of the odor of any of these substances, such as having alcohol on the breath, or any impairment of normal functioning, such as slurred speech, inability to walk properly or dilated pupils.

Possession - Possession means having any knowledge of, and any control over, an item. Control includes, but is not limited to, having access to an item in a school locker, personal effects, a vehicle, or another place where the item is located. It is not necessary that a student intended to control the item. A student may acquire knowledge of an item visually, by being told about the item, or through other sensory perception. A student's knowledge will be determined based on the surrounding circumstances, not just the student's statements. For example, "forgetting" that an item is in one's locker, personal effects, or vehicle does not constitute a lack of knowledge.

Delivery - Delivery means a transfer, or attempted transfer, or possession or control to another person whether or not the substance or item is in that person's immediate presence. Delivery includes, but is not limited to, any gift, exchange, sale or other transfer with or without payment or other consideration.

Look-alike - A "look-alike" is any substance or item which is not, but reasonably appears to be or is represented to be, the real substance or item. Examples include, but are not limited to: (a) a toy gun which is very difficult to distinguish, except upon close examination, from an actual gun; (b) a green leafy plant material, which is not, but is claimed, believed or intended to appear to be marijuana; and (c) a white powdered substance which is not, but is claimed, believed or intended to appear to be a toxic chemical or biological agent.

Drug Paraphernalia - Includes, but is not limited to, pipes, one-hitters, rolling papers, or any device or item which contains residue of an illegal substance.



CONSEQUENCES FOR VIOLATION OF THE CO-CURRICULAR CODE

First Offense (competitive sports and activities) - The student suspension is 20% of the competition or performance dates in which the student is a participant. The suspension will be served during the present activity or the next activity in which the student chooses to participate.

First Offense (non-competitive activities) - The student suspension is 20% of the season in which the student is a participant. The suspension will be served during the present activity or the next activity in which the student chooses to participate.

School-approved assessment/remediation program - Students will have the opportunity to reduce their first offense suspension to 10% of the competition or performance dates in which the student is a participant. Students must enroll in and complete an approved assessment/remediation program as determined by appropriate school personnel. Failure to comply with the recommendations will result in the continued suspension of 20% of the competition or performance dates.

Voluntary admission (**first offense ONLY**) - If a student seeks out a coach, sponsor or appropriate school official to admit to a code violation, the admission will only be considered voluntary if it occurs PRIOR to any knowledge of the incident by the police or school personnel. A student who voluntarily admits their first code violation will have consequences waived. For voluntary admissions related to alcohol or substance use/possession, the student must enroll in and complete an approved assessment/remediation program as determined by appropriate school personnel. Failure to enroll, complete the assessment/remediation program or follow the recommendations will result in the application the full consequences as listed in sections A, B, C in the CUSD Co-Curricular Code.

Attendance only without use - A student who violates the Code by attendance at a party where substance use occurs and for whom there is deemed sufficient proof of non-use shall be suspended for one contest or one week, whichever is deemed appropriate by school personnel, for the sport/activity. A second offense has the same consequence as a first offense involving the use.

Second Offense (competitive sports and activities) - The student suspension is 50% of the competition or performance dates in which the student is a participant. The suspension will be served during the present activity or the next activity in which the student chooses to participate.

Second Offense (non-competitive activities) - The student suspension is 50% of the season in which the student is a participant. The suspension will be served during the present activity or the next activity in which the student chooses to participate.

Third Offense - The student will be suspended from participating in athletics/activities for one calendar year. Re-entry to activities will be subject to a meeting with appropriate school personnel.

Fourth Offense - The student will be permanently suspended from participating in athletics/activities for the remainder of their high school career.

The student involved in both category activities will be subject to the penalties of both activity groups. Violations are cumulative throughout the student's high school career. For any code violation, a meeting involving appropriate school personnel must be attended by the student and his/her parent/guardian in order to be reinstated in school activities.



PROCEDURE

Prior to the imposition of disciplinary action, the student shall be provided oral or written notice of the charges. If the student denies the charges, the student shall be given an explanation of the evidence and an opportunity to present his or her version of the incident. A meeting involving the appropriate school personnel must be attended by the student and his/her parents/guardians to be reinstated in school activities.

INSURANCE FOR ATHLETES

Insurance for athletes is voluntary. The district does not require insurance coverage for athletes. It is each family's responsibility to determine which of the following options is best: purchasing insurance made available at the school; providing coverage through their family policy, or assuming liability without insurance coverage. District 200 does not assume responsibility for any injury.

PHYSICALS

Students desiring to participate in interscholastic athletic competition must obtain a physical annually. Proof of the physical examination will be kept. No student will be permitted to practice or participate until proof of a physical examination is received. Health forms are available in the Nurse's Office, Counseling Center and Athletic Office.

REQUIREMENTS TO PARTICIPATE

Prior to being eligible to practice or participate in athletics, each athlete must complete the following:

- A signed parent permission form must be on file in the Athletic Office
- Concussion Information form
- Performance Enhancement Drug and Steroid Education Policy Release form
- · A completed medical form must be on file in the Athletic Office
- Payment of the District 200 participation fee
- All students participating in IHSA athletic or school activities are required to be in good standing with all district fees and obligations.

SPORTSMANSHIP

Students, participants, and spectators are expected to practice the ethics of competition and principles of good sportsmanship whether at home, at other schools, or in the community. Any person found to be in violation of these ethics and principles may be barred from interscholastic contests either as a participant or as a spectator.



ILLINOIS HIGH SCHOOL ASSOCIATION ELIGIBILITY

Must meet all eligibility requirements set forth by the Illinois High School Association (IHSA). A copy of these rules is published in Athletic Code Booklet or is available in the Athletic Office.

ELIGIBILITY FOR TRANSFER STUDENTS

Any student who transfers to Wheaton Warrenville South High School or Wheaton North High School and wishes to participate in interscholastic athletics should contact the Athletic Director to determine if he/she is eligible. Both high schools adhere to all IHSA eligibility rules concerning the transfer of students.

WARNING OF RISK

Students and parents are to be aware that athletic and activity participation has inherent dangers and risks. Even though participation and practice are within the rules of the activity and students are following the instructions of the coach or sponsor, students may suffer catastrophic injuries. Their injuries may include but are not limited to: death; serious head, neck or spinal injuries that may result in complete or partial paralysis or brain damage. Serious injury to any of the internal organs, bones, ligaments, muscles, tendons, or other aspects of the muscular-skeletal system is possible. The injuries that may occur may affect the student's future ability to participate in athletics and activities, earn a living, or engage in other business and social activities. To attempt to avoid the possibility of injury, students should follow the coaches' or sponsors' instructions regarding techniques, training, and team rules at all times, and participate within the rules of the sport or activity.

NCAA CLEARINGHOUSE

Students wishing to qualify for athletic scholarships in intercollegiate athletics for a Division I or Division II NCAA membership institution must be certain that they are registered for the NCAA Clearinghouse. Students who are not registered are not eligible for athletic scholarships under NCAA rules. For more specific information, visit www.ncaa.org.

For information on athletics, contact the Assistant Principal's office, Matt Fisher 630-784-7319 (North) or Mike Healy 630-784-7245 (South).



Discipline Policies & Procedures

District 200 schools employ a variety of disciplinary measures to maintain a safe educational atmosphere. Students who display undesirable behavior are disciplined to help correct such behavior. When a student is involved in disciplinary action, the student will be afforded individual attention in a constructive manner. Discipline procedures will follow due process of law, including providing for appeals to other school authorities. For additional support, parents are informed of disciplinary action to enable the home and the school to work together to correct such behavior. All students are expected to know school rules that relate to conduct and discipline because inappropriate behavior disrupts the opportunity to learn.

DISCIPLINARY PRINCIPLES

Four Principles govern all rules at all CUSD 200 Schools:

- Education is enhanced when student conduct is appropriate. Conduct that is disruptive to the educational process prohibits learning.
- Educational opportunity is a right enjoyed by all students. Conduct that infringes the rights of others is prohibited.
- School rules apply to all students while on school or District 200 property, and/or attendance/participation at any school-or District 200-sponsored activity.
- Students will be afforded individual attention in a positive manner, including the proper steps of due process of law, as well as the procedure for appealing such actions to other school or District officials.

APPLICATION OF DISCIPLINARY CODE

Grounds for disciplinary action apply whenever the student's conduct is reasonably related to school or school activities, including but not limited to conduct occurring:

- On school grounds or commencing on school grounds but occurring off school grounds, before, during, or after school hours or at any other time the student is participating in or attending a school-related activity
- Off school grounds at a school-sponsored activity or event, or any activity or event which bears a reasonable relationship to school
- Traveling to or from school or a school activity, function or event.
- Anywhere, if the conduct may reasonably be considered to be a threat or attempted intimidation of a staff member, hazing of a student, or interference with school purposes or an educational function.

PROHIBITED MISCONDUCT

Disciplinary action may be taken against any student who has engaged in gross disobedience or misconduct, including, but not limited to, the following:

- Using, possessing, distributing, purchasing, or selling tobacco or nicotine products and including without limitation, electronic cigarettes
- Using, possessing, distributing, purchasing, selling, or offering for sale alcoholic beverages. Students who are under the influence are not permitted to attend school or school functions and are treated as though they had alcohol in their possession.
- Using, possessing, distributing, purchasing, soliciting illegal drugs or controlled substances, prescription drugs, overthe-counter medications, look-alike drugs and drug paraphernalia. This includes the use of any product containing THC or other cannabis derivatives, including but not limited to, CBD. Students who are under the influence are not permitted to attend school or school functions and are treated as though they had drugs in their possession.
- Possession or use of any performance-enhancing substance on the Illinois High School Association's most current banned substance list unless administered in accordance with a physician's or licensed practitioner's prescription
- Possession or use of any prescription drug when not prescribed for the student by a licensed physician or when used in a manner not consistent with the prescription or prescribing physician's instructions



- Possession or use of any inhalant, regardless of whether it contains an illegal drug or controlled substance: a) that a student believes is, or represents to be capable of, causing intoxication, hallucination, excitement, or dulling of the brain or nervous system; or b) about which the student engaged in behavior that would lead a reasonable person to believe that the student intended the inhalant to cause intoxication, hallucination, excitement, or dulling of the brain or nervous system. The prohibition in this section does not apply to a student's use of asthma or other legally prescribed inhalant medications.
- Any substance inhaled, injected, smoked, consumed, or otherwise ingested or absorbed with the intention of
 causing a physiological or psychological change in the body including without limitation, pure caffeine in tablet
 or powdered form
- Possession, use, control, or transfer or sale of any weapon. For the purposes of this section, weapon includes, but is not limited to: guns; knives; explosive devices; any other item which is typically used to cause bodily harm; any other item defined by Illinois law to be a weapon; items such as baseball bats, pipes, bottles, locks, sticks, compasses, pencils and pens if used, or attempted to be used, to cause bodily harm; and look-alike weapons.
- Using a cellular telephone, or another electronic device, including iPods and tablets, unless authorized and approved by the Building Principal, in any manner that disrupts the educational environment, including using the device to cheat, transmit digital images, signal others, send messages or otherwise violate student conduct rules. All electronic devices must be kept turned off and out of sight during the regular school day unless: (a) authorized and approved by the Building Principal, (b) the supervising teacher grants permission, (c) use of the device is provided in a student's IEP, or (d) it is needed in an emergency that threatens the safety of students, staff, or other individuals.
- Disobeying directives from staff members or school officials and/or rules and regulations governing student conduct
- Engaging in hazing or any kind of bullying or aggressive behavior that does physical or psychological harm to a staff person or another student, or urging other students to engage in such conduct. Prohibited conduct specifically includes, without limitation, any use of violence, intimidation, force, noise, coercion, threats, stalking, harassment, sexual harassment, public humiliation, theft or destruction of property, retaliation, hazing, bullying, bullying using a school computer or a school computer network, or other comparable conduct. For the purposes of this section, the term "bullying" encompasses behaviors including, but not limited to any aggressive or negative gesture, or written, verbal, or physical act that places another student in reasonable fear of harm to his or her person or property, or that has the effect of insulting or demeaning any student in such a way as to disrupt or interfere with the school's educational mission, or the education of any student. Such behavior may include but is not limited to: pushing, hitting, threatening, name-calling or other physical or verbal conduct of a belittling or browbeating nature.
- Possession or use of a "Look-alike" or counterfeit drugs, including a substance that is not prohibited by this policy, but one: (a) that a student believes to be, or represents to be, an illegal drug or controlled substance, or other substance that is prohibited by this policy; or (b) about which a student engaged in behavior that would lead a reasonable person to believe that the student expressly or impliedly represented to be an illegal drug, controlled substance or other substance that is prohibited by this policy.
- Engaging in any sexual activity, including without limitation, offensive touching, sexual harassment, indecent exposure (including mooning), and sexual assault. This does not include the non-disruptive: a) expression of gender or sexual orientation or preference, or b) display of affection during the non-instructional time.
- Causing or attempting to cause damage to, or stealing or attempting to steal, school property or another person's personal property
- Unexcused absenteeism, however, the truancy statutes and Board policy will be utilized for chronic and habitual truants
- Being a member of or joining or promising to join, or becoming pledged to become a member of, soliciting any
 other person to join, promise to join, or be pledged to become a member of any public school fraternity, sorority
 or secret society
- Involvement in gangs or gang-related activities, including the display of gang symbols or paraphernalia
- Engaging in any activity that constitutes an interference with school purposes or an educational function or is disruptive
- Violation of the district's sexual harassment policy
- Unsportsmanlike conduct
- Possession, use, sale or transfer of fireworks, explosives or unauthorized flammable substances
- Expression, written or oral, which is slanderous, libelous, obscene, profane or which advocates a violation of law or school rule



- Making bomb threats, giving false fire alarms or unauthorized use of a fire extinguisher
- Acts of academic dishonesty
- Violation of the district's Acceptable Technology Use Policy
- Gambling, i.e., to play a game for money or property, to bet on an uncertain outcome
- Possession/use of a laser pointer or shocker
- Possession of a hoverboard, skateboard, or roller blades
- Violating any criminal law, including but not limited to, assault, battery, arson, theft, gambling, eavesdropping, and hazing
- Engaging in any activity, on or off campus, that interferes with, disrupts, or adversely affects the school environment, school operations, or an educational function, including but not limited to, conduct that may reasonably be considered to: (a) be a threat or an attempted intimidation of a staff member; or (b) endanger the health or safety of students, staff, or school property
- The unauthorized disclosure of confidential information of another student or staff member or any invasion of privacy of another, including but not limited to using a cellular telephone, or any other electronic or photographic device to take and/or transmit pictures of another without that person's consent. This prohibition does not include images taken in circumstances where a person has no reasonable expectation of privacy such as a spectator at, or participant in, an athletic contest.
- Conduct that endangers the property, health, or safety of others including school employees
- Repeated refusal or neglect to obey school/District rules, regulations, or directives
- Operating an unmanned aircraft system (UAS) or drone for any purpose on school grounds or at any school event unless granted permission by the Superintendent or designee
- Misconduct perpetuated by electronic means, an explicit threat against a school employee, a student, or any school-related personnel, the threat was made on an internet website that was accessible within the school at the time the threat was made or was available to third parties who worked or studied within the school grounds at the time the threat was made, and the threat was reasonable could be interpreted to threaten the safety and security of the target or the threat because of his or her duties or status as an employee of the school district or as a student of the school.

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply to the above provisions:

Academic Dishonesty is any action a student may take to obtain (or assist in obtaining) credit for work that is not one's own. Such actions may include but not be limited to the following:

- Submitting another student's work as one's own
- Obtaining or accepting a copy of tests or scoring devices
- Giving test questions or answers to a member of a later class or receiving test questions or answers from a member of an earlier class
- Copying from another student's test or allowing another student to copy during a test
- Using materials or electronic or other technological devices which are not permitted during a test
- Plagiarizing (present as one's own material without adequate documentation from a published source)
- Copying or having someone other than the student prepare the student's homework, project, report, paper or take-home test
- Permitting another student to copy or writing another student's homework, project, report, paper or take-home test
- Impersonating another student, or falsely claiming illness to avoid the day on which a paper, project, report or presentation is due or a test is given
- Changing grades in a grade book or electronic grading program.

Bullying includes cyberbullying and means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, basis of actual or perceived race, color, national origin, military status, unfavorable discharge status from military service, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender-related identity or expression, ancestry, age, religion, physical or mental disability, order of protection status, status of being homeless, actual or



potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy, association with a person or group with one or more of the aforementioned actual or perceived characteristics, or any other distinguishing characteristic, including communications made in writing or electronically, directed toward a student or students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:

- Placing the student or students in reasonable fear of harm to the student's or students' person or property
- Causing a substantially detrimental effect on the student's or students' physical or mental health
- Substantially interfering with the student's or students' academic performance
- Substantially interfering with the student's or students' ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school

Cyberbullying is bullying through the use of technology or any electronic communication, including without limitation any transfer of signs, signals, writing, images, sounds, data, or intelligence of any nature transmitted in whole or in part by a wire, radio, electromagnetic system, photo-electronic system, or photo-optical system, including without limitation email, internet communications, instant messages, text messages, or social media communications. Cyberbullying includes the creation of a webpage, weblog or social media account in which the creator assumes the identity of another person or the knowing impersonation of another person as the author of posted content or messages if the creation or impersonation creates any of the effects enumerated in the definition of bullying. Cyberbullying also includes the distribution by electronic means of a communication to more than one person or the posting of material on an electronic medium that may be accessed by one or more persons if the distribution or posting creates any of the effects enumerated in the definition of bullying.

Gang Activity is any ongoing organization, association, or group of three or more persons, whether formal or informal, having as one of its primary activities the commission of one or more criminal acts or acts in violation of school rules, which has an identifiable name or identifying sign or symbol, and whose members individually or collectively engage in, or have engaged in, a pattern of criminal gang activity or activity relating to the violation of school rules. Gang activity includes but is not limited to, any act in furtherance of the gang and possession or use of gang symbols, such as drawings, hand signs, and attire.

Harassment is any unwelcome electronic, written, physical, or verbal conduct, contact or communication that is motivated by or related to individual characteristics such as race, color, national origin, gender, economic status, disability, religion, religious affiliation or sexual orientation and that creates an intimidating, hostile or offensive educational environment. Although harassment that creates a hostile environment may take many different forms, some examples include name calling and other derogatory comments, jokes, gestures or looks, posting or distribution of derogatory pictures, notes or graffiti, blocking, pushing, hitting or other forms of physical aggression. Where harassment is sexual, it may also include such conduct as persistent unwelcome attempts to interact with someone, spreading of rumors, aggressive physical contact such as kissing, touching or pulling at clothes in a sexual way. Sexual harassment also includes unwelcome sexual advances or requests for sexual favor when: a) Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of the receipt of educational or other school-related benefits, or b) Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for educational or other school-related decisions affecting that individual.

Hazing is an act that subjects a student to electronic, written, physical, or verbal harassment, mental or physical discomfort, intimidation, embarrassment, ridicule, or demeaning activity committed by an individual student or group of students for the purpose of initiation, maintaining membership, or holding office in any organization, club, or athletic team.

Look-alike is any substance or item that is not, but reasonably appears to be, is believed to be or is represented to be, the real substance or item. Examples are a toy gun that is very difficult to distinguish, except upon close examination, from an actual gun, or a green leafy plant that is not, but is claimed, believed or appears to be, marijuana.

Possession is having any knowledge of, and any control over, an item. Control includes, but is not limited to, having access to an item in a school locker, personal effects, a vehicle, or another place where the item is located. It is not necessary that a student intends to control the items. A student may acquire knowledge of an item visually, by being told about the item, or through other sensory perception. A student's knowledge will be determined based on the surrounding circumstances, not just the student's statements. For example, "forgetting" that an item is in one's locker, personal effects, or vehicle does not constitute a lack of knowledge. For example, coming onto school grounds or to a school-sponsored event in a vehicle that the student knows contains an item constitutes possession of that item, even if the vehicle does not belong to the student.

This provision on possession applies to any policy or rule that regulates or prohibits possession of any item, including but not limited to weapons or drug paraphernalia, and such substances as tobacco, alcohol, drugs, and look-alikes of such items or substances.

Weapons include, but are not limited to:

- Firearm (guns, rifle, shotgun or weapon defined by Section 921 of Title 18 of the United States Code (18 U.S.C. 921), knives, explosive devices, any other item which is typically used to cause bodily harm and any other item defined by law to be a weapon
- items such as baseball bats, pipes, bottles, locks, sticks, compasses, pencils and pens if used, or attempted to be used, to cause bodily harm
- · look-alike weapons.

Possession and/or use of weapons may result in a minimum one-year expulsion in accordance with the federal Gun-Free Schools Act and the related provisions of the Illinois School Code. The Board and the Superintendent, in consultation with the Board, may modify the requirement for a minimum one-year expulsion on a case-by-case basis. The Superintendent or designee may grant an exception to this prohibition on weapons where the weapon is to be used in connection with a student activity such as for a school play.

DISCIPLINARY MEASURES

Disciplinary measures may include:

- Notification of parent(s)/guardian(s)
- Personal counseling
- Withholding of privileges
- Seizure of contraband
- Suspension from school and all school-sponsored events for up to 10 days, provided that appropriate procedures are followed
- Suspension of bus riding privileges provided that appropriate procedures are followed
- Expulsion from school and all school-sponsored events provided that the appropriate procedures are followed
- Notification to law enforcement officials whenever the conduct involves illegal activities, illegal or synthetic drugs (controlled substances), look-alikes, alcohol, or weapons
- Removal from the classroom
- In-school suspension and the Building Principal or a designee shall ensure that the student is properly supervised
- Detention or Saturday school, provided the student's parent(s)/guardian(s) have been notified
- Restitution for property damage or theft. Other disciplinary action may also be taken in such cases
- Other disciplinary action may be taken
- Restorative justice measures

Corporal punishment shall not be used. Corporal punishment is defined as slapping, paddling, or prolonged maintenance of students in physically painful positions, or intentional infliction of bodily harm. Corporal punishment does not include, and certificated personnel are permitted to use, reasonable force as needed to maintain safety for other students, school personnel, or persons, or for the purpose of self-defense or the defense of property. Physical restraint may be used when necessary to protect the student or other individuals and/or property from harm.



SUSPENSION PROCEDURES

- Before suspension, the student will be provided oral or written notice of the charges. The student will then be provided the opportunity to respond to those charges. If the student denies the charges, the student shall be given an explanation of the evidence and an opportunity to present his or her version of the incident.
- Prior notice and hearing, as stated above, is not required and the student can be immediately suspended, when the student's presence poses a continuing danger to persons or property or an ongoing threat of disruption to the educational process. In such cases, the necessary notice and hearing shall follow as soon as practicable.
- Any suspension shall be reported immediately to the student's parent(s) or guardian(s). A written notice of the suspension shall contain a statement of the reason(s) for the suspension. Out of school suspension letters shall include notice to the parent(s)/guardian(s) of their right to a review of the suspension.
- For out of school suspensions only, upon request of the parent(s)/guardian(s), a hearing shall be conducted by a Board designated hearing officer to review the suspension. At the hearing, the student's parent(s)/guardian(s) may appear and discuss the suspension with the Board or its hearing officer and may be represented by counsel. If the matter is heard by a Board appointed hearing officer, the hearing officer shall draft a summary of the evidence heard at the hearing and present such summary in a report to the Board. After the presentation of the evidence or receipt of the hearing officer's report, the Board shall determine whether the suspension should be upheld, overturned or whether some other disciplinary action should be imposed.
- Students who are suspended out of school are not permitted on school or district grounds, at any District 200 building or campus, or school bus transportation, at any school-sponsored activity, or the Technology Center of DuPage. Any school-sponsored activity refers to any event which is sponsored by either District 200, the high schools, or in which either school participates whether on school/district property or at another location. This includes homecoming activities, dances, prom, graduation exercises, athletic events, performing arts activities, etc.
- A student assigned to out-of-school suspension may make up work missed due to the suspension and will receive full credit for class assignments, tests, etc., completed during the suspension period. The time to make up missed assignments will be equal to the number of out of school suspension days.
- Students suspended out of school, or returning from an alternative school will be required, preferably with their parents, to attend a re-entry conference prior to returning to school with appropriate school personnel. The purpose of this meeting is to discuss, the student's re-engagement to school, the incident, and to discuss alternatives for future use.
- For out-of-school suspensions of more than four days, students will be provided with appropriate and available support services. Support services could include but are not limited to: a phone conference/check-in from a school staff member, email communications between the student and his/her teachers(s) related to classwork and assignments, provision of missed classwork and assignments, access to online tutors or materials, or counseling from a school social worker or school counselor.

EXPULSION PROCEDURES

The Board of Education is authorized to expel students guilty of gross disobedience or misconduct for a period not to exceed two years. The following procedures apply in cases where a student has been recommended for expulsion:

- Prior to expulsion, the student and the student's parents/guardians shall be provided with written notice of the charges and the time and place of a hearing to be conducted by a Board appointed hearing officer. This notice shall be sent by registered or certified mail.
- During the expulsion hearing, the student and the student's parents/guardians may be represented by counsel, present witnesses, and other evidence, and cross-examine any witnesses presented by the district.
- At the expulsion hearing, the hearing officer shall hear evidence of whether the student is guilty of the gross disobedience or misconduct as charged. The hearing officer has neither the power to expel a student or permit the student to remain in school. Under the Illinois School Code, only the Board of Education has that authority. The hearing officer shall serve only as a fact finder.
- Following the expulsion hearing, the hearing officer shall prepare a written report summarizing the evidence presented at the expulsion hearing. A copy of this report shall be delivered to the Superintendent, the Board of Education, and the student's parents/guardians.



- The Board of Education shall make its expulsion decision at a date, time and place of which the student's parents/ guardians shall be notified. The student and/or the student's parents/guardians may appear before the Board of Education in closed session at that time to further protect the student's interests.
- During the terms of the expulsion, the student will be provided with appropriate and available support services if said services are available. The student may be referred to support services outside District 200.

INFRACTIONS AND CONSEQUENCES

The following is a list of the discipline implemented for certain acts of gross disobedience or misconduct. The following list provides a minimum standard of conduct and consequences when addressing certain behaviors. It does not and cannot enumerate each and every situation or conduct for which discipline may be imposed. The progression of consequences serves as recommended guidelines. Consequences may be modified by the administrator due to the severity or nature of the incident.

CONTROLLED/ILLEGAL/LOOK-ALIKE SUBSTANCES (INCLUDING ALCOHOL), OR DRUG PARAPHERNALIA

Possession and/or Use of a Controlled, Illegal, Synthetic, or Look-Alike Substance (including alcohol), Edibles or Drug Paraphernalia; Misuse of Legal Substances

1st offense: ISS -10 day OSS, length of suspension may be reduced if an alternative assessment is

completed, police referral.

2nd offense: ISS -10 day OSS, police referral.

3rd offense: ISS -10 day OSS and possible recommendation for expulsion, police referral.

Distribution/Possession with Intent to Deliver a Controlled, Illegal, Synthetic, or Look-Alike Substance

ISS: 10 day OSS, possible recommendation for expulsion, police referral.

Drug-Related Drawings/Pictures/Writing/Material

1st offense: Saturday detention 2nd offense: ISS - 2 day OSS 3rd offense: ISS - 5 day OSS

Smoking On or Near School Property/Possession of Tobacco/Electronic Cigarette/Vapes, or Betel Nuts

Saturday detention, tobacco education class or police referral.

VIOLENCE/THREATS

Gang Activity Including Graffiti on Personal or School Property

1st offense: ISS-10 day OSS, police referral*

Additional offenses: ISS-10 day OSS, possible recommendation for expulsion, police referral*

*Any incident involving gang recruitment, intimidation, or fighting that is gang-related may receive a recommendation for expulsion.

Physical Attack or Assault of a Staff Member

ISS: 10 day OSS, possible recommendation for expulsion, police referral

Threat to a Staff Member, to a Staff Member's Property, or to the School Community

ISS: 10 day OSS, possible recommendation for expulsion, police referral.

Possession of a Weapon/Look-alike Weapon

ISS: 10 day OSS, possible recommendation for expulsion, possible police referral.

Arson/Bomb Threat/False Fire Alarm

ISS: 10 day OSS, police referral, possible recommendation for expulsion.



Possession/Use of Fireworks/Ammunition

Saturday detention: 10 day OSS, police referral, possible recommendation for expulsion.

Vandalism

Saturday detention: 10 day OSS, restitution for damages, police referral.

Creating a Safety Hazard or Condition for Students or Staff

Detention: 10 day OSS, possible police referral

Fighting/Assault/Physical Aggression

1st offense: ISS -10 day OSS, police referral

Additional offenses: ISS - 10 day OSS, police referral, possible recommendation for expulsion.

Threat to Another Student(s)

1st offense: Saturday detention -10 day OSS, police referral.

Additional offenses: ISS - 10 day OSS, police referral, possible recommendation for expulsion.

Bullying/Intimidation/Harassment/Sexual Harassment/Hazing/Racial Slurs

1st offense: Saturday detention – OSS, police referral, possible recommendation for expulsion Additional offenses: ISS - 10 day OSS, police referral, possible recommendation for expulsion

PROFANITY/OBSCENITY

Profanity Directed at Another Student

1st offense: Saturday detention - ISS.

Additional offenses: ISS

Profanity or Gestures Directed at a Staff Member

Offense: ISS -10 day OSS, police referral.

Profanity

Saturday detention

Possession/Distribution of Obscene Materials or Drawings

1st offense: Saturday detention

Additional offenses: ISS

Indecent Exposure/Sexual Activity

ISS: 10 day OSS, police referral, possible recommendation for expulsion.



TARDINESS/TRUANCY/ATTENDANCE

Tardiness

Tardies 1-5: Tardies documented with warning Tardies 6-7: Dean referral, after-school detention

Tardies 8+: Dean referral, Saturday detention, parent conference, possible withdrawal from class.

Truancy

1-3 periods: After school detention4+ periods: Saturday detention

*Excessive truancy may result in withdrawal from class with a failing grade.

Leaving Class without Permission/Leaving the Building without Permission

Leaving class: After school detention Leaving the building: Saturday detention

Fake Call to Attendance Office

2 Saturday detentions. Absence is counted as truancy.

*Excessive truancy may result in withdrawal from class with a failing grade.

Cutting a Teacher's Detention/Late for Dean Detention/Cutting or Dismissed from a Dean Detention

Dean Detention/2 Dean Detentions/Saturday Detention

Cutting Saturday Detention/Dismissal from Saturday Detention

1st Offense: 2 Saturday detentions

Additional offenses: Saturday detentions, ISS, withholding of privileges

INSUBORDINATION/DISRESPECT/CHEATING

Lying to a Staff Member

Saturday detention: ISS

Insolence/Disrespect/Insubordination

1st offense: Detention - OSS

2nd offense: 2 Saturday detentions - OSS

3rd offense: ISS - 10 day OSS

Cheating on Class Assignments/Tests/Plagiarism

A student can expect one or more of the following consequences for any form or plagiarism or academic dishonesty:

STEP 1: Teacher calls the parent(s)/guardian(s) (email notification is insufficient)

STEP 2: Teacher submits referral to the dean's office, including date of parent contact

STEP 3: Dean will assign appropriate consequence (Detention or Saturday School; Documentation in student file)

STEP 4: Student is required to redo the plagiarized assignment (failure to make up the assignment will result in a 40%)

STEP 5: Dean may notify the counselor, as well as the Activities Director & Athletic Director, which may result in withholding of privilege related to honor society membership, athletics, school events, etc.

Inappropriate Use of Computers/Internet

Saturday detention: Possible revocation of computer privileges

Repeated Refusal or Neglect to Follow or Obey School/District Rules, Regulations, or Directives

1st offense: Detention - OSS

Additional offenses: ISS - OSS, Possible recommendation for expulsion



ELECTRONIC DEVICES

Inappropriate Use of Cell Phone/Tablets/Digital Camera/Digital Music Player/Smart Watch

1st offense: Detention - Confiscation by the dean until the end of the day.

2nd offense: Saturday detention - Confiscation by the dean until the end of the day.

3rd offense: 2 Saturday detentions - Confiscation by the dean, returned to a parent/guardian.

* The use of electronic devices that infringe on the privacy and/or rights of students, faculty and staff may result in disciplinary action and possible police referral (Policy 7.190).

DISRUPTION OF EDUCATION/INAPPROPRIATE DRESS

Disruption of Education

Detention - ISS.

Wearing Inappropriate Dress: Includes but not limited to Dress Code Violations, Hats, Hoods, Headgear, etc.

1st offense: Warning 2nd offense: Detention

3rd offense: Saturday detention

The student may be required to wear a t-shirt or pants to address the infraction. Items (hats, etc.) may be confiscated by dean until the end of the day.

Public Display of Affection

1st offense: Warning

2nd offense: After school detention 3rd offense: Saturday detention

Inappropriate Physical Contact

Detention –ISS, possible police referral.

THEFT

Theft/Theft from cafeteria/Trying to Break into Lockers

ISS: 10 day OSS, restitution, possible police referral

Misuse of Pass/ Forgery of Pass/Possession of a Stolen Pass

Detention/Saturday detention



PARKING VIOLATIONS

Driving to TCD without Permission

1st offense: After school detention 2nd offense: Saturday detention

3rd offense: Possible withdrawal from TCD

Parking Violations

1st-3rd offense: \$10.00 fine, reduced to \$5.00 if paid within 3 days

4th offense: Possible revocation of parking privilege for students possessing a permit; any other

students will be barred from future parking registration; all are subject to towing.

Buying or Selling a Parking Tag

Saturday detention: Revocation of parking privileges/barred from future parking registration.

The above guidelines, although thorough, are not exhaustive. Changes may be made in order to comply with federal, state, or local regulations or Board of Education policies.

SEARCH AND SEIZURE

School searches are primarily for disciplinary purposes and are only conducted by school officials who, acting upon reasonable suspicion, have been entrusted to protect the safety and well-being of all students. If a school administrator has a reasonable suspicion that a student has violated or intends to violate a law or school rule, the administrator has the right to search the following without notice, consent, or warrant:

- student's school locker
- student's car parked on school property
- student's bag or clothing
- student's desk or other assigned seating area
- student's person
- student's electronic devices and media (phones, etc...)

School officials may not request or require a student or his or her parent/guardian to provide a password or other related account information to gain access to the student's account or profile on a social networking website.

A school official may be required by Board policy or may deem it necessary to release information gained in the search of a student or his/her possessions to law enforcement authorities. In such cases, the school official shall make every attempt to notify parents/guardians in advance of police notification. A search of one's person is generally restricted to unrolling cuffs and sleeves, emptying pockets, purses, and backpacks, and removing coats or jackets, sweaters worn as outer garments, hats, shoes, and socks.

Parents/guardians shall be notified in advance if a more detailed search of a student is required. Random searches of campus and property on the campus may be conducted in conjunction with police officials. This includes the use of canine units to search lockers and vehicles on the premises.



PREVENTION OF AND RESPONSE TO BULLYING, INTIMIDATION, AND HARASSMENT

Bullying, intimidation, and harassment diminish a student's ability to learn and a school's ability to educate. Preventing students from engaging in these disruptive behaviors and providing all students equal access to a safe, non-hostile learning environment are important district and school goals.

Bullying on the basis of actual or perceived race, color, national origin, immigration status, military status, unfavorable discharge status from the military service, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender-related identity or expression, ancestry, age, religion, physical or mental disability, order of protection status, status of being homeless, or actual or potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy, association with a person or group with one or more of the aforementioned actual or perceived characteristics, or any other distinguishing characteristic is prohibited in each of the following situations:

- During any school-sponsored education program or activity.
- While in school, on school property, on school buses or other school vehicles, at designated school bus stops waiting for the school bus, or at school-sponsored or school-sanctioned events or activities.
- Through the transmission of information from a school computer, a school computer network, or other similar electronic school equipment.
- Through the transmission of information from a computer that is accessed at a non-school-related location, activity, function, or program or from the use of technology or an electronic device that is not owned, leased, or used by the school district or school if the bullying causes a substantial disruption to the educational process or orderly operation of a school.

Bullying includes cyber-bullying (bullying through the use of technology or any electronic communication) and means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or electronically, directed toward a student or students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:

- Placing the student or students in reasonable fear of harm to the student's or students' person or property;
- Causing a substantially detrimental effect on the student's or students' physical or mental health;
- Substantially interfering with the student's or students' academic performance; or
- Substantially interfering with the student's or students' ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by a school.

Cyberbullying means bullying through the use of technology or any electronic communication, including without limitation any transfer of signs, signals, writing, images, sounds, data, or intelligence of any nature transmitted in whole or in part by a wire, radio, electromagnetic system, photo-electronic system, or photo-optical system, including without limitation electronic mail, Internet communications, instant messages, or facsimile communications. Cyberbullying includes the creation of a webpage or weblog in which the creator assumes the identity of another person or the knowing impersonation of another person as the author of posted content or messages if the creation or impersonation creates any of the effects enumerated in the definition of bullying. Cyberbullying also includes the distribution by electronic means of a communication to more than one person or the posting of material on an electronic medium that may be accessed by one or more persons if the distribution or posting creates any of the effects enumerated in the definition of bullying.

Students are encouraged to immediately report bullying. A report may be made orally or in writing to the building principal, nondiscrimination coordinator, district complaint manager or any staff member with whom the student is comfortable speaking. All school staff members are available for help with a bully or to make a report about bullying. Anyone, including staff members and parents/guardians, who has information about actual or threatened bullying is encouraged to report it to the district complaint manager or any staff member. Anonymous reports are also accepted by phone call or in writing.



Bullying may take various forms, including without limitation one or more of the following: harassment, threats, intimidation, stalking, physical violence, sexual harassment, sexual violence, theft, public humiliation, destruction of property, or retaliation for asserting or alleging an act of bullying. This list is meant to be illustrative and non-exhaustive.

NON-DISCRIMINATION COORDINATOR

Ms. Kristy Kuntz

Director of Human Resources Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue, Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2021 Kristy.Kuntz@cusd200.org

COMPLAINT MANAGERS

Dr. Charles Kyle

Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services Complaint Manager Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue, Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2015 Charles.Kyle@cusd200.org

Ms. Kristy Kuntz

Director of Human Resources Complaint Manager Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue, Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2021 Kristy.Kuntz@cusd200.org

A reprisal or retaliation against any person who reports an act of bullying is prohibited. A student's act of reprisal or retaliation will be treated as bullying for purposes of determining any consequences or other appropriate remedial actions.

A student will not be punished for reporting bullying or supplying information, even if the school's investigation concludes that no bullying occurred. However, knowingly making a false accusation or providing knowingly false information will be treated as bullying for purposes of determining any consequences or other appropriate remedial actions.



RESPONSE PROTOCOL TO ACTS OF HATE AND RACISM

The Board of Education and District administration of Community Unit School District 200 recognizes that in order to inspire all to achieve their greatest potential, that we must lead and engage in a shared commitment to a culture and climate of equity. We pledge to foster educational equity for all by actively working to remove systemic barriers by ensuring that all policies, practices, and procedures support and affirm the talents of all, regardless of race, gender, sexual orientation, physical abilities, language, socio-economics, religion or cultural background. We recognize that equity work is ongoing, and we pledge to actively engage the entire District 200 community, including students, families, educators, and other stakeholders in our ongoing journey to provide high-quality academic and positive school/social environments for all.

Foundational Beliefs

- · A person's race or identity should never be used as an insult or to hurt someone
- · Derogatory slurs and hateful language are unacceptable
- The safety and inclusion of all is our top priority
- A person's race or identity will not be a barrier to access and achieving their maximum potential
- We believe that any act of aggression, intended or unintended, is not acceptable

What is an act of hate and/or racism?

• Hurtful acts and crimes that include but are not limited to use of derogatory language (including gestures, generalized language toward a group, and symbols), social media activity, assault, bullying, cyberstalking, harassment, trespassing, disorderly conduct, and damage to property.

How does one report an act of hate or racism?

- Report the incident to an administrator, teacher, coach, or staff member in person or via email
- Utilize the Blackboard Emergency Reporting System on the CUSD 200 Webpage

Response and follow up steps to an act of hate or racism may include the following immediate actions:

- Access the expertise of deans, school social workers, counselors, parents, psychologists, behavior specialists, and emotional wellness personnel
- Provide care, attention and safety to targeted individuals
- Investigate and denounce and take action against any act of racism or hate
- Determine the need for communication with the school community
- Apply restorative practices with fidelity and follow up
- Continue to reinforce a culture & climate of equity in our schools
- Encourage and strengthen trusting relationships



HARASSMENT PROHIBITED

No person, including a school or school district employee or agent, or student, shall harass, intimidate, or bully a student on the basis of actual or perceived: race; color; national origin; military status; unfavorable discharge status from military service; sex; sexual orientation; gender identity; gender-related identity or expression; ancestry; age; religion; physical or mental disability; order of protection status; status of being homeless; actual or potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy; association with a person or group with one or more of the aforementioned actual or perceived characteristics; or any other distinguishing characteristic. The District will not tolerate harassing, intimidating conduct, or bullying whether verbal, physical, sexual, or visual, that affects the tangible benefits of education, that unreasonably interferes with a student's educational performance, or that creates an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment. Examples of prohibited conduct include name-calling, using derogatory slurs, stalking, sexual violence, causing psychological harm, threatening or causing physical harm, threatened or actual destruction of property, or wearing or possessing items depicting or implying hatred or prejudice of one of the characteristics stated above.

Sexual Harassment Prohibited

The school and district shall provide an educational environment free of verbal, physical, or other conduct or communications constituting harassment on the basis of sex as defined and otherwise prohibited by State and federal law.

Teen Dating Violence Prohibited

Engaging in teen dating violence that takes place at school, on school property, at school-sponsored activities, or in vehicles used for school-provided transportation is prohibited. For purposes of this policy, the term teen dating violence occurs whenever a student who is 13 to 19 years of age uses or threatens to use physical, mental, or emotional abuse to control an individual in the dating relationship; or uses or threatens to use sexual violence in the dating relationship.

Making a Report or Complaint

Students are encouraged to promptly report claims or incidences of bullying, intimidation, harassment, sexual harassment, or any other prohibited conduct to the Nondiscrimination Coordinator, Building Principal, Assistant Building Principal, Dean of Students, a Complaint Manager, or any employee with whom the student is comfortable speaking. A student may choose to report to an employee of the student's same gender.

SPECIAL EDUCATION STUDENT DISCIPLINE

Students who are eligible for special education services (have IEPs) or who have Section 504 Accommodation Plans are generally expected to comply with this Discipline Code but may also be subject to unique consideration of disciplinary action based on their disability and the relationship of that disability to the infraction. These actions are governed by the Illinois School Code, the Illinois Administrative Regulations for Special Education, and federal legislation and regulations pertaining to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act.

TRANSFER STUDENTS

Students who transfer to the District currently on suspension or expulsion from another school may not be admitted to the District until that the period of suspension or expulsion is completed. Where the duration of the transferring student's suspension or expulsion is not indicated, the Superintendent will recommend, and the Board of Education will determine, the duration of the suspension or expulsion.

Parents may request a review of their child's expulsion from a transferring school only where the prior expulsion was issued by a private school and was for reasons other than the student's misconduct or disciplinary record. The request for such a review must be made to the Superintendent who may recommend to the Board of Education that the student be enrolled before the expiration of the expulsion.



Records

MAINTENANCE OF STUDENT RECORDS

The District maintains a temporary and permanent record for each student. A permanent record includes:

- Basic identifying information
- Academic transcripts
- Attendance records
- · Accident/health reports
- Honors/awards
- Activities/athletics
- State achievement scores
- Information pertaining to the release of the permanent record

A temporary record includes:

- · Family background
- Intelligence/aptitude scores
- Psychological reports
- Honors/awards
- Achievement test results
- Participation in extracurricular activities
- Teacher anecdotal records
- Special education files
- Disciplinary information
- Information pertaining to the release of the temporary record
- Other relevant information not required to be in the permanent record

Information in the temporary record will indicate authorship and date. The district will retain the student's permanent record for at least 60 years and the temporary record for at least five years after the student has graduated, transferred or permanently withdrawn.

ACCESS TO STUDENT RECORDS

The parents/guardians of a student under the age of 18 or a designee of such parents/guardians shall be entitled to inspect and copy information in the student's school records in the presence of a staff member. When a student reaches age eighteen (18), graduates from secondary school, marries or enters military service, all rights and privileges accorded to parents/guardians regarding student records become exclusively the rights of the student. In cases of parental divorce or separation, both parents shall be permitted to inspect and copy the student's school records unless a court order indicates otherwise.

The District may charge the actual cost of providing a copy of school records. No parent/guardian or student shall be denied a requested copy of school records due to the inability to bear the cost of such copying.

In addition, the information in a student's record may be released without parent consent or notice as follows:

- To an employee or official of the school or State Board with a current demonstrable educational or administrative interest in the students, in furtherance of that interest;
- To any person for the purpose of research, statistical reporting or planning provided no student or parent can be identified from the information released and the person to whom the information is released signs an affidavit agreeing to comply with all applicable statutes and rules pertaining to school student records;



• To a governmental agent or social service agency contracted by a governmental agent in furtherance of an investigation of the student's attendance pursuant to the compulsory attendance laws of the state.

Information can be released without parent consent provided notice of the release is given to the parent as soon as possible under the following circumstances:

- In an emergency when information in the student records is necessary to protect the health or safety of the student or others
- Pursuant to a court order, provided that the parent is given prompt written notice upon receipt of such order of
 the terms of the order, the nature and substance of the information proposed to be released in compliance with
 such order and an opportunity to inspect and copy the school student records and to challenge their contents
 pursuant to the procedure set forth herein

Information can be released without parent consent provided prior written notice is given to the parent under the following circumstances:

- To the official records custodian of another school within Illinois or an official with similar responsibilities of a school outside of Illinois, in which the student has enrolled or intends to enroll, upon the request of such official or student
- To any person as specifically required by state or federal law
- To juvenile authorities as defined in the Illinois School Student Records Act when:
 - necessary for the discharge of their official duties
 - who request information prior to adjudication of the student
 - who certify in writing that the information will not be disclosed to any other party except as provided by law or court order.

CHALLENGES TO STUDENT RECORDS

Parent(s)/guardian(s) may challenge the accuracy, relevancy or propriety of any entry within a student record. Academic grades and references to student expulsions or out-of-school suspension may not be challenged under these provisions except as to the accuracy of the recording. Parents/guardians may also insert into their child's student record a statement of reasonable length stating their position on any disputed information contained in the student record. The district will include a copy of the statement in any release of the information in dispute. Please contact the Superintendent's Office to obtain a copy of the procedures for initiating a challenge to a student's record.

RELEASE OF STUDENT RECORDS & STUDENT DIRECTORY INFORMATION

Federal law requires that District 200, with certain exceptions, obtain your written consent prior to the disclosure of personally identifiable information from your child's education records. However, District 200 may disclose appropriately designated "directory information" without your consent, unless you advise the District to the contrary. The primary purpose of directory information is to allow District 200 to include this type of information from your child's education records in certain school publications. For example:

- A playbill showing your student's name in a drama or musical production
- Yearbook
- Class lists
- Honor roll or recognition lists
- Award programs
- Sports or co-curricular activity sheets such as wrestling, football, marching band or student council
- Directory information can also be disclosed to outside organizations without prior written consent, for example, school picture and yearbook companies.



Directory information is identifying information such as: name, address, gender, grade level, birth date and place, awards or honors, school activities, height & weight (members of athletic teams), field of study, period of school attendance, and photographs, degrees, and most recent educational agency attended.

If you do not want District 200 to disclose directory information from your student's educational records without your written consent, you must login to ParentVUE and edit student information settings.

The District is also required to provide military recruiters, upon request, with the names, addresses and telephone numbers of high school juniors and seniors unless parents have advised the school in writing that they do not want their student's information disclosed without their prior written consent.

TRANSCRIPTS

Official transcripts are released only when the student or parent has filled out the transcript request form and paid school fees. While official transcripts are not released to a student or a student's parent, an unofficial copy of the transcript can be released directly to the student and/or parent. Official transcripts will only be mailed to the receiving agency.

Once a student has turned 18 years of age, that student is the only person who can sign for transcripts. Parents or siblings may not legally request the transcripts for a person who is 18 years of age or older.

District Technology

Each student and his or her parent(s)/guardian(s) must acknowledge the Authorization For Using District Technology in StudentVue and ParentVue annually. Please read this section carefully before acknowledging.

All material published on the District website or within Google G Suite must have educational value and/or support the district's guidelines, goals, and policies. Material appropriate for web publishing included information about the district and its Board Members, agendas, policies, appropriate administrative procedures, department activities or services, schools, teachers or classes, student projects, and student extracurricular organizations. Personal information, not related to education, will not be allowed on the district website.

STUDENT LEVEL

A student wanting to create a website shall only use Google Sites with their district-issued account. Proper etiquette and network usage rules mentioned in these guidelines apply to all student websites.

RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

All use of technology shall be consistent with the district's goal of promoting educational excellence by facilitating resource sharing, innovation, and communication. This Authorization does not attempt to state all required or proscribed behavior by users. However, some specific examples are provided. The failure of any user to follow the terms of the Authorization for Technology Access may result in the loss of privileges, disciplinary action, and/or appropriate legal action. The acknowledgment in StudentVue and ParentVue is legally binding and indicates you have read the terms and conditions carefully and understands their significance.

USAGE GUIDELINES

Acceptable Use - Access to district technology must be for the purpose of education or research, and be consistent with the educational objectives of the district.

Privileges - The use of district technology is a privilege, not a right, and inappropriate use will result in a cancellation of those privileges. The Executive Director of Technology and Superintendent or designee will make all decisions regarding whether or not a user has violated this authorization and may deny, revoke, or suspend access at any time.

Copyright Web Publishing Rules – Copyright law and district policy prohibit the republishing of text or graphics without explicit written permission or proper citation.

- For each re-publication on a website i.e., Google Sites, WeVideo, etc. of a graphic or a text file that was produced externally, there must be a notice at the bottom of the page crediting the original producer and noting how and when permission was granted. If possible, the notice should also include the web address of the original source.
- The absence of a copyright notice may not be interpreted as permission to copy the materials. Only the copyright owner may provide the permission. The manager of the website displaying the material may not be considered a source of permission.
- The "fair use" rules governing student reports in classrooms are less stringent and permit limited use of graphics and text.
- Identified student work may only be published if there is written permission from both the parent/guardian and student.



Network Etiquette - Students are expected to abide by the generally accepted rules of network etiquette. These include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Be polite. Do not become abusive in your messages to others.
- Use appropriate language. Do not swear, or use vulgarities or any other inappropriate language.
- Do not reveal the personal information, including the addresses or telephone numbers of students or colleagues.
- Recognize that electronic mail (email) is not private. People who operate the system have access to all mail. Messages relating to or in support of illegal activities may be reported to the authorities.
- Do not use the network in any way that would disrupt its use by other users.

USE OF ELECTRONIC MAIL (EMAIL)

- The District's electronic mail system, Gmail with G Suite, and its constituent software, hardware, and data files, are owned and controlled by the school district. The school district provides email to aid students and staff members in fulfilling their duties and responsibilities, and as an education tool.
- The District reserves the right to access and disclose the contents of any account on its system, without prior notice or permission from the account's user. Unauthorized access by any student or staff member to an electronic mail account is strictly prohibited.
- Each person should use the same degree of care in drafting an email message as would be put into a written memorandum or document. Nothing should be transmitted in an email that would be inappropriate in a letter or memorandum.
- Emails transmitted via the school district's network carry with them identification of the user's internet "domain." This domain name is a registered domain name and identifies the author as being with the school district. Great care should be taken in the composition of such messages and how such messages might reflect on the name and reputation of this school district. Users will be held personally responsible for the content of any and all emails transmitted to external recipients.
- Any message received from an unknown sender via the internet should either be immediately deleted or forwarded to the system administrator. Downloading any file attached to any digital message is prohibited unless the user is certain of that message's authenticity and the nature of the file so transmitted.
- Use of the school district's email system constitutes consent to these regulations.

INTERNET SAFETY

Internet access is limited to only those "acceptable uses" as detailed in these procedures.

- Internet safety is most assured if users will not engage in "unacceptable uses" as detailed in these procedures and otherwise follow these procedures.
- Staff members shall supervise students while students are using district internet access to ensure that the students abide by the Terms and Conditions for internet access contained in these procedures.
- Each district computer with internet access has a filtering device that blocks entry to visual depictions that are (1) obscene, (2) pornographic, or (3) harmful or inappropriate for students, as defined by the Children's Internet Protection Act and as determined by the Superintendent or designee. The Superintendent or designee shall enforce the use of such filtering devices. An administrator, supervisor, or another authorized person may disable the filtering device for bona fide research or another lawful purpose provided the person receives prior permission from the Superintendent or system administrator. The Superintendent or designee shall include measures in this policy's implementation plan to address the following:
 - Limiting student access to inappropriate matter as well as restricting access to harmful materials
 - Student safety and security when using electronic communications
 - Limiting unauthorized access, including "hacking" and other unlawful activities
 - Limiting unauthorized disclosure, use, and dissemination of personal identification information.
- The system administrator and Building Principals shall monitor student internet access.



PROTECTING STUDENT AND STAFF PRIVACY

- Personal information concerning students or staff members, including home addresses and telephone numbers, shall not be published on district webpages.
- Student records shall not be disclosed through the regular District 200 website.
- A student's last name and last name initial shall not be published on district websites (exceptions may be made for special circumstances with prior approval through the Director of Communications).
- In special circumstances (e.g., where accolades are warranted), the sponsoring staff member should contact the Building Principal who may seek permission from the student's parents/guardians.
- Student email addresses, whether a personal or District account, shall not be listed on any district website.

ACCEPTABLE ACCESS AND USE OF TECHNOLOGY

The following repair costs will be assessed to students if the following chromebook components are damaged and are unable to be repaired and not the result of a manufacturer defect regardless of when they occur:

- Acer chromebook stylus \$15 (non-district purchased replacements not accepted)
- Lost chargers / power cords \$30 (non-district purchased replacements not accepted)
- Cracked screens \$40
- All other repairs \$15 cost of repair or less

If a chromebook itself is lost, damaged beyond repair, or **purposely defaced**, a replacement cost will be charged as follows:

- Dell 3180 & 3100 models \$220
- Dell 3100 touch screen \$260
- Acer touchscreen \$360

UNACCEPTABLE USE

The user is responsible for his or her actions and activities involving the network. Some examples of unacceptable uses are:

- Knowingly using the network for any illegal activity, including violation of copyright or other contracts, or transmitting any material in violation of any U.S. or State regulation
- Unauthorized downloading of software, regardless of whether it is copyrighted or de-virused
- · Downloading copyrighted material for other than personal use
- Using the network for private financial or commercial gain
- Wastefully using resources, such as file space
- · Hacking or gaining unauthorized access to files, resources or entities
- Intentionally invading the privacy of individuals, which includes the unauthorized disclosure, dissemination, and use of information about anyone that is of a personal nature
- Using another user's account or password
- Posting material authored or created by another without his/her consent
- Posting anonymous messages
- Using the network for commercial or private advertising
- Intentionally accessing, submitting, posting, publishing, or displaying any defamatory, inaccurate, abusive, obscene, profane, sexually oriented, threatening, racially offensive, harassing, or illegal material
- Using the network while access privileges are suspended or revoked
- Using encrypted communication without prior approval from the Superintendent or his designee
- Using the network for the spread of viruses or to disrupt or destroy network operation
- · Using the network for the spread of cyber-bullying



Charges - The district assumes no responsibility for any unauthorized charges or fees, including telephone charges, long-distance charges, per-minute surcharges, and/or equipment or line costs. Any and all such unauthorized charges or fees shall be the responsibility of the user.

Confidentiality – Employees shall maintain the confidentiality of student records in their use of district computers. Confidential student information should not be loaded onto the network without prior administrative approval.

Indemnification – Users agree to indemnify the district for any losses, costs, or damages, including reasonable attorney fees, incurred by the district relating to, or arising out of, any breach of this authorization.

Monitoring of Personal Use - As a condition of using the internet, including email communication, through district computers or internet access, employees consent to monitoring and inspection by school administration of personal use of district computers. Such monitoring and inspection shall include any and all electronic mail communications made or attempted to be made or received by employees and all materials downloaded by employees.

No Warranties - The Board makes no warranties of any kind, whether expressed or implied, for the service it is providing. The Board will not be responsible for any damages the user suffers. This includes loss of data resulting from delays, non-deliveries, missed deliveries, or service interruptions caused by its negligence or the user's errors or omissions. Use of any information obtained via the internet is at the user's own risk. The Board denies any responsibility for any information, including its accuracy or quality, obtained or transmitted through use of the internet. Further, the Board denies responsibility for any information that may be lost, damaged, altered, or unavailable when using the internet.

Security - Network security is a high priority. If a security problem on the network is identified, notify the system administrator or Building Principal. Do not demonstrate the problem to other users. Keep your account and password confidential. Do not use another individual's account without written permission from that individual. Attempts to log-on to the network as a system administrator will result in cancellation of user privileges. Any user identified as a security risk may be denied access to the network.

Social Network Access - The district may not require a student to provide a password or other related account information in order to gain access to the student's account or profile on a social networking website if the district has reasonable cause to believe that the student's account on the social network website contains evidence that the student has violated a school disciplinary rule or policy.

Vandalism - Vandalism will result in cancellation of privileges, restitution, and other disciplinary action. Vandalism is defined as any malicious attempt to harm or destroy technology or data of another user, the Internet, or any other network. This includes, but is not limited to, the uploading or creation of computer viruses.

Residency & Homeless Information

LEGAL RESIDENCE

In order for students to legally attend any District 200 school on a tuition-free basis, he/she must be a legal resident of District 200. District 200 does not currently accept students on a tuition basis. If a question arises concerning a student's residence, school authorities may require proof of legal residence in District 200. Students who do not legally reside within the boundaries of District 200 and who attend any District 200 school under false pretenses will be liable for tuition payments accumulated during their attendance and will be required to transfer to their appropriate home school. Students who move out of District 200's attendance boundaries during the school year will be able to attend school for the remainder of the school year without payment of tuition. Transportation to and from school becomes the sole responsibility of the parent.

TRANSFERRING OUT

Parent(s)/guardian(s) of a student transferring from the district should pay outstanding fees or fines, and return all school-owned property.

HOMELESS STUDENTS

Students are considered homeless when they lack a fixed, regular and adequate nighttime place of abode or have a primary nighttime place of abode that is:

- a supervised publicly or privately operated shelter designated to provide temporary living accommodations (including welfare hotels, congregate shelters, and transitional housing);
- an institution that provides a temporary residence for individuals intended to be institutionalized; or
- a public or private place not designated for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings.

A parent/guardian of a homeless student may enroll that student in either the "school of origin" or in the school for the attendance area in which the student temporarily resides. "School of origin" is the school that the student attended when permanently housed or the school in which the student was last enrolled. Homeless students shall be enrolled immediately, even if they are unable to provide records normally required for enrollment. Upon enrollment, homeless students shall be referred to an assigned counselor for additional information.

No student will be denied enrollment because of any failure to present his/her permanent or temporary record from a school previously attended.

Homeless Education Liaison

Scott Radford, Director of Student Services K-5, scott.radford@cusd200.org; 630-682-2095



Uniform Grievance & Complaints

UNIFORM GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Students or their parent(s)/guardian(s), employees, or community members should notify the district's designated Complaint Managers (the Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services and the Director of Human Resources) if they believe that the Board of Education, its employees, or agents have violated their rights guaranteed by the state or federal Constitution, state or federal statute, or Board policy or have a complaint regarding any one of the following:

- Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act;
- Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972;
- Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973;
- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, 42 U.S.C. §2000d et seq.
- Equal Employment Opportunities Act (Title VII of the Civil Rights Act), 42 U.S.C. §2000e et seq
- Sexual harassment (State Officials and Employees Ethics Act, Illinois Human Rights Act, Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972)
- Breastfeeding accommodations for students, 105 ILCS 5/10-20.60
- Bullying, 105 ILCS 5/27-23.7
- Misuse of funds received for services to improve educational opportunities for educationally disadvantaged or deprived children Curriculum, instructional materials, and/or programs
- · Curriculum, instructional materials, and/or programs
- Victims' Economic Security and Safety Act, 820 ILCS 180
- Illinois Equal Pay Act of 2003, 820 ILCS 112
- Provision of services to homeless students
- Illinois Whistleblower Act, 740 ILCS 174/
- Misuse of genetic information (Illinois Genetic Information Privacy Act (GIPA), 410 ILCS 513/ and Titles I and II
 of the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act (GINA), 42 U.S.C. §2000ff et seq.
- Employee Credit Privacy Act, 820 ILCS 70/

The Complaint Manager will first attempt to resolve complaints without resorting to this grievance procedure. If a formal complaint is filed under this policy, the Complaint Manager will address the complaint promptly and equitably. A student and/or parent/guardian filing a complaint under this procedure may forego any informal suggestions and/or attempts to resolve it and may proceed directly to the grievance procedure. The Complaint Manager will not require a student or parent/guardian complaining of any form of harassment to attempt to resolve allegations directly with the accused (or the accused's parents/guardians); this includes mediation.

RIGHT TO PURSUE OTHER REMEDIES NOT IMPAIRED

The right of a person to prompt and equitable resolution of the complaint filed hereunder shall not be impaired by the person's pursuit of other remedies, e.g., criminal complaints, civil actions, etc. Use of this grievance procedure is not a prerequisite to the pursuit of other remedies and use of this grievance procedure does not extend any filing deadline related to the pursuit of other remedies. If a person is pursuing another remedy subject to a complaint under this policy, the District will continue with a simultaneous investigation under this policy.



DEADLINES

All deadlines under this procedure may be extended by the Complaint Manager as he or she deems appropriate. As used in this policy, school business days means days on which the district's main office is open.

FILING A COMPLAINT

A person (hereinafter Complainant) who wishes to avail himself or herself of this grievance procedure may do so by filing a complaint with a designated Complaint Manager. The Complainant shall not be required to file a complaint with a particular Complaint Manager and may request a Complaint Manager of the same sex. The Complaint Manager may request the Complainant to complete a Grievance Form regarding the nature of the complaint or require a meeting with the parent(s)/guardian(s) of a student. The Complaint Manager may assist the Complainant as needed.

For any complaint alleging bullying and/or cyberbullying of students, the Complaint Manager shall process and review the complaint according to Board policy 7:20, Prevention of and Response to Bullying, Intimidation, and Harassment, in addition to any response required by this policy. For any complaint alleging sexual harassment or other violation of Board policy 5:20, Workplace Harassment Prohibited, the Complaint Manager shall process and review the complaint according to that policy, in addition to any response required by this policy 2:260, Uniform Grievance Procedure.

INVESTIGATION

The Complaint Manager will investigate the complaint or appoint a qualified person to undertake the investigation on his or her behalf. The Complaint Manager shall ensure both parties have an equal opportunity to present evidence during an investigation. If the Complainant is a student under 18 years of age, the Complaint Manager will notify his or her parent(s)/guardian(s) that they may attend any investigatory meetings in which their child is involved. The complaint and identity of the Complainant will not be disclosed except (1) as required by law or this policy, or (2) as necessary to fully investigate the complaint, or (3) as authorized by the Complainant.

The identity of any student witnesses will not be disclosed except: (1) as required by law or any collective bargaining agreement, or (2) as necessary to fully investigate the complaint, or (3) as authorized by the parent/guardian of the student witness, or by the student if the student is 18 years of age or older.

The Complaint Manager will inform, at regular intervals, the person(s) filing a complaint under this procedure about the status of the investigation. Within 30 school business days of the date the complaint was filed, the Complaint Manager shall file a written report of his or her findings with the Superintendent. The Complaint Manager may request an extension of time. If a complaint of sexual harassment contains allegations involving the Superintendent, the written report shall be filed with the Board of Education which will make a decision in accordance with the following section of this policy. The Superintendent will keep the Board informed of all complaints.



DECISION AND APPEAL

Within five school business days after receiving the Complaint Manager's report, the Superintendent shall mail his or her written decision to the Complainant and the accused by first class U.S. mail as well as to the Complaint Manager. All decisions shall be based upon the preponderance of evidence standard.

Within 10 school business days after receiving the Superintendent's decision, the Complainant or the accused may appeal the decision to the Board by making a written request to the Complaint Manager. The Complaint Manager shall be responsible for promptly forwarding all materials relative to the complaint and appeal to the Board of Education. Within 30 school business days, the Board shall affirm, reverse, or amend the Superintendent's decision or direct the Superintendent to gather additional information. Within 5 school business days of the Board's decision, the Superintendent shall inform the Complainant and the accused of the Board's action.

This grievance procedure shall not be construed to create an independent right to a hearing before the Superintendent or Board. The failure to strictly follow the timelines in this grievance procedure shall not prejudice any party.

This uniform grievance procedure does not apply to grievances which may be brought under the procedures set forth by the collective bargaining agreement.

Notice of Non-Discrimination

EQUAL EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES

Equal educational and extracurricular opportunities are available to all students without regard to race, color, nationality, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, ancestry, age, religion, physical or mental disability, status as homeless, immigration status, order of protection status, or actual or potential marital or parental status, including pregnancy.

SEX EQUITY

No student shall, based on sex, sexual orientation, or gender identity be denied equal access to educational or extracurricular programs, activities, services, or benefits or be limited in the exercise of any right, privilege, advantage, or denied equal access to educational and extracurricular programs and activities.

Any student or parent/guardian with a sex equity or equal opportunity concern should contact the Non-Discriminitation Coordinator.

NOTICE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION

Community Unit School District 200 does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, disability, or age in its programs and activities and provides equal access to the Boy Scouts and other designated youth groups. The following individuals have been designated to handle inquiries regarding the non-discrimination policies:

NON-DISCRIMINATION COORDINATOR

Ms. Kristy Kuntz

Director of Human Resources Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue, Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2021 Kristy.Kuntz@cusd200.org



COMPLAINT MANAGERS

Dr. Charles Kyle

Assistant Superintendent for Administrative Services Complaint Manager Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue, Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2015 Charles.Kyle@cusd200.org

Ms. Kristy Kuntz

Director of Human Resources Complaint Manager Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue, Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2021 Kristy.Kuntz@cusd200.org

SECTION 504 COORDINATOR

Ms. Erica Ekstrom

Executive Director of Special Education Section 504 Coordinator Community Unit School District 200 School Service Center 130 W. Park Avenue Wheaton, IL 60189 630-682-2007 Erica.Ekstrom@cusd200.org

For further information on notice of non-discrimination, visit https://wdcrobcolp01.ed.gov/CFAPPS/OCR/contactus.cfm for the address and phone number of the U.S. Department of Education Office of Civil Rights that serves your area, or call 1-800-421-3481.



Notes

